AGREEMENT

BETWEEN

THE NEW HAVEN BOARD OF EDUCATION

and

BOARD OF EDUCATION EMPLOYEES LOCAL 287 OF COUNCIL 4 AFSCME, AFL-CIO

July 1, 2015 - June 30, 2018

TABLE OF CONTENTS

<u>Article</u>		Page #
Preamble		1
Article 1	Recognition	1
Article 2	Union Security and Check-Off	1
Article 3	Seniority	
Article 4	New Appointments	4
Article 5	Awarding of Positions	4
Article 6	Medical Examinations	
Article 7	Vacations	
Article 8	Holidays	
Article 9	Disciplinary Procedure	
Article 10	Grievance Procedure	
Article 11	Arbitration	
Article 12	Non-Discrimination Clause	13
Article 13	Rights of Employer	13
Article 14	Authority & Responsibility of the Civil Service Commission and	
	the Board of Finance	14
Article 15	Union Activities	14
Article 16	No Strike Provision	15
Article 17	Time Allowance for Death of Relative	16
Article 18	Medical & Insurance Coverage	17
Article 19	Sick Leave & Worker's Compensation	20
Article 20	Wages	
Article 21	Hours of Work	25
Article 22	Longevity	
Article 23	Call-In For Emergencies	
Article 24	Overtime	
Article 25	Supervisors Performing Bargaining Unit Work	29
Article 26	Night Activities	29
Article 27	School Building Removed from Board of Education Jurisdiction	29
Article 28	Lunch Period	
Article 29	Special Provisions	
Article 30	Pension	
Article 31	General Provisions	
Article 32	Personal Leave	36
Article 33	Past Practice	37
Article 34	Residency	37
Article 35	Savings Clause	37
Article 36	Substance Abuse Policy	37
Article 37	Duration & Contract Renewal	
Appendix A	Wages	48
Appendix B	Medical Plan	49
Appendix C	Job Descriptions	66

PREAMBLE

The welfare of the Board and its employees is dependent largely upon the service which the Board renders to its students, their families and the public. Improvements in this service, efficient and economic operations, and control over expenses are promoted by willing cooperation between the Board, the Union and each employee to render honest and efficient and economical service. The spirit of cooperation between the Board and the Union and the Employees represented hereby being essential to efficient operation, all parties will so conduct themselves to promote this spirit.

ARTICLE 1 - Recognition

Section 1

The Board of Education of the City of New Haven, hereinafter called the "Board" or the "Employer" or the "Department of Education", recognizes the Board of Education Employees Local 287 of Council 4, American Federation of State, County and Municipal Employees, AFL-CIO, hereinafter called the "Union", as the sole and exclusive representative of all employees in the bargaining unit as set forth in Appendix A and Appendix B of this Agreement, in relation to wages, hours of work, working conditions, and conditions of employment.

Section 2

The bargaining unit is composed of all non-professional positions listed in the salary schedule (Appendix A) which are attached to and made a part of this Agreement. The bargaining unit shall not include any employee who has the authority, inherent or delegated, to hire, suspend, or fire.

ARTICLE 2 - Union Security & Check-Off

Section 1

All employees subject to the provisions of this Agreement who are either current members of the Union in good standing or who become members during the term of this Agreement shall maintain their membership in good standing as a condition of employment.

Section 2

Each employee hired before the execution of this Agreement shall, within thirty (30) days of the execution of this Agreement, either become members of the Union in good standing or pay a monthly agency fee at a rate established by the Union as a condition of employment. All employees hired after the execution of this Agreement shall either join the Union or pay a monthly agency fee established by the Union within thirty (30) days after their completion of the probationary period as specified in Article 2, Section 3, as a condition of employment.

The Board agrees to deduct monthly union dues, or the monthly agency fee in lieu thereof, from the pay of employees who give written authorization to the Board for such deductions and to transmit dues collected to the authorized Union Officer designated in writing to the Controller of the City of New Haven by the President and Treasurer of the Union.

Section 4

Deductions will be made once monthly. If an employee who is absent on account of sickness, leave of absence, or for any other reasons, has no earnings due him for the month, no deductions will be made from the employee for that month. The Union will arrange collection of dues for that month directly with the employee.

Section 5

When an employee does not have sufficient money due him, after deductions have been made for pension, social security, garnishment or any other deductions authorized by the employee or required by law, Union dues for that month will be collected by the Union directly from the employee. Employees who are on vacation or receiving the difference of their pay and workers compensation as specified in Article 19, Section 2(D) shall have their Union dues or Agency fee deducted for that month that they are out due to workers' compensation or vacation.

Section 6

Upon receipt of written notification from the Union to the Director of Personnel and Labor Relations, sent by registered or certified mail and signed by an authorized representative of the Union that an employee is not complying with either of the requirements as set forth in Section 1 and Section 2 above, accompanied by a properly authorized written request from the Union for the discharge of such an employee, the Board shall discharge said employee, within five working days following receipt of said notice and request, unless during such period said employee shall make payment to the Union of initiation fee or reinstatement fee and/or regular dues or agency fee whichever is applicable.

Section 7

If an employee does not have union dues or the agency fee deducted from his/her pay for that month due to their being on vacation, extended sick leave, leave of absence or any other reason the Board shall make a double deduction each month thereafter until the employee becomes current.

Section 8

The Union agrees to indemnify and to save the Board of Education harmless from any and all claims or demands, including reasonable attorneys' fees, which may be made against the Board of Education arising out of an action taken against the Board under any of the Sections of this Article and assumes full responsibility for the disposition of the funds so deducted once they have been turned over to the authorized Union Official.

ARTICLE 3 - Seniority

Section 1

Seniority rights of employees shall conform to the Rules and Regulations of the Civil Service Commission. Factors affecting seniority not contained in the City Charter and the Civil Service Rules and Regulations may be subject to negotiation between the Board and the Union, but no agreement reached shall be in conflict with the Charter and the Civil Service Rules.

Section 2

The Board, once annually in January, shall provide the Union with an up-to-date seniority list of all members in the bargaining unit.

Whenever any changes take place in such list, (e.g., as necessitated by retirements, deaths, and disciplinary actions) the Union, upon its written request, shall be furnished an up-to-date and revised copy of said list. Any revision shall be consistent with the letter and spirit of the Agreement.

Section 3

All new employees shall serve a probationary period of ninety (90) working days. Such employees shall be considered at-will employees for the probationary period and shall not be eligible for health benefits, personal days or sick days until satisfactorily completing their probationary period. Once the employee has satisfactorily completed his/her probationary period, the accrual of sick leave and vacation time shall be determined by the employee's original date of hire.

Section 4

All employees who have worked 90 working days shall be known as permanent employees and the probationary period shall be considered part of their seniority time.

- (a) Whenever the Employer determines it is necessary to reduce the number of bargaining unit employees, the reduction shall be made in the inverse order of bargaining unit seniority.
- (b) The right to be recalled shall continue for a period not in excess of two (2) years from the date of layoff. The seniority of any employee recalled within said two year period shall be the most recent period of continuous service in the bargaining unit immediately prior to the layoff, including the time spent on layoff status.
- (c) In the event that an employee is laid off, he/she shall receive payment for any unused vacation that he/she may have for that year plus payment for that portion

of the contract year that he/she worked prior to the layoff pro-rated based upon months worked and vacation entitlement.

(d) Any employee on layoff shall not be entitled to benefits unless specifically provided for herein.

Section 6

Once the agreed upon staffing level pursuant to Article 21, Section 2, has been met, no member of the bargaining unit shall be laid off from employment between the date of issuance of the award in case number 2010-MBA-116 and the end of FY 2012-13.

ARTICLE 4 - New Appointments

Section 1

Applications and examinations for positions shall be processed in the manner described in the Civil Service Rules and Regulations, and appointments shall be made from Civil Service Eligible Lists in accordance with said Rules and Regulations.

Section 2

When a new employee is hired by the Board, the President and Treasurer of the Union shall be notified in writing by the Director of Personal and Labor Relations.

ARTICLE 5 - Awarding of Positions

Section 1

Employees shall remain in an assignment until a vacancy occurs in another. Vacancies will be posted and awarded to the most senior qualified employee. The position vacated by the most senior qualified employee will also be posted and filled as was the first vacancy. Any additional vacancies will be filled with a new hire.

Section 2

A person who is awarded a higher position, in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement, shall receive the full hourly rate set forth in this Agreement. All such appointments to higher positions shall be for a probationary 90 working day period, during which time the appointee's progress shall be reviewed and evaluated by the supervisory staff, including contractors and/or consultants hired by the Board in its discretion or the Director of Personnel and Labor Relations. During this probationary period, if the appointee's performance on the job does not meet the standards for the position as set forth in the job description, the supervisory staff, including contractors and/or consultants hired by the Board in its discretion shall recommend to the superintendent of schools that the appointee be rejected from the position and returned to a position similar to that he/she held prior to the position that he/she was rejected from.

Written notification of the employee's status shall be provided to the Union at the conclusion of the probationary period.

Section 3

The decision as to when the promotion to the higher position is to become effective will be solely the judgment of the Director of Personnel and Labor Relations or his/her designate. It is understood that when possible, such promotion will become effective within two weeks from the date the award is made; however, the Director of Personnel and Labor Relations or his/her designate will advise the Union when such promotion is to be delayed.

ARTICLE 6 - Medical Examinations

Section 1

The Board reserves the right to conduct medical examinations of its personnel whenever questions arise concerning the ability an employee to perform the essential functions of his/her job, with or without reasonable accommodation, in accordance with the American with Disabilities Act.

When examination discloses that an employee has a contagious disease which endangers the health of school children and/or other Board employees, in the opinion of the examining physician from the Occupational Health and Treatment Center of the Hospital of St. Raphael or such other medical program acceptable to both the Board and the Union, such employee shall be required to take his/her accrued sick leave until such time as said medical authority certifies that the contagious condition is terminated. In the event the employee has no accrued sick leave, or after said leave is used up, the employee may avail himself of the provisions for leaves of absence as set forth in the Civil Service Rules and Regulations, but under no circumstances shall such employee remain on the job while the contagious condition exists. It is understood that this section does not deprive an employee of the right to file for worker's compensation under State law.

ARTICLE 7 - Vacations

Section 1

The purpose of vacations is to permit a period of rest and recreation for each employee.

Section 2

(a) All full-time employees regularly scheduled to work 12 months during each fiscal year shall receive ten working days paid vacation after having worked and completed one full year of continuous service for the Board and/or City of New Haven.

- (b) All full-time employees regularly scheduled to work 12 months during each fiscal year and who have worked and completed six years or more of continuous service shall receive 15 working days of paid vacation.
- (c) All full-time employees regularly scheduled to work 12 months during each fiscal year and who have worked and completed 15 years or more of continuous service shall receive 20 working days paid vacation. Any employee hired on or after the date of issuance of the award in case number 2010-MBA-116 shall be required to complete 20 years of continuous service before receiving 20 working days of paid vacation.
- (d) All full time employees hired prior to the date of the issuance of award in case number 2010-MBA-116, regularly scheduled to work and who have worked, and completed 20 years or more of continuous service shall receive 25 working days of paid vacation.

Section 3

Vacations may be taken at any time within the calendar year except that no vacations shall be allowed during the last full three weeks in August. For these purposes, the last full week in August shall be the last week in which no weekday falls in September.

Section 4

No more than ten (10) percent of school based employees may be on vacation at any one time. Employees shall notify the Director of Personnel and Labor Relations or his/her designated representative, in writing, of their preferred vacation weeks for the next calendar year during December of each year. Whenever a conflict exists concerning vacation periods, seniority shall prevail and employees denied their first choice(s) shall be given lists of available weeks to choose from until all vacations are scheduled.

In a one to three person building, only one employee may be on vacation at any given time.

Section 5

Annual vacation allowance may not be accumulated from one year to another (i.e., it must be taken within the year that it is earned).

Under special conditions, vacations may be accumulated upon the recommendation of the Director of Personnel and Labor Relations, and contingent upon the approval of the Superintendent of Schools. However, such accumulation shall never exceed 20 working days.

Section 6

Holidays that fall within the vacation period shall not be counted as vacation days, but shall be holidays.

Section 7

Employees shall be able to utilize up to five (5) vacation days in single, non-consecutive increments at the sole discretion of management. Requests for said single vacation days shall be made no less than 5 working days in advance.

ARTICLE 8 - Holidays

Section 1

All employees shall receive 12 paid holidays. These holidays, which shall be celebrated on the date prescribed by law, are New Year's Day, Martin Luther King's Birthday, President's Day, Good Friday, Memorial Day, Independence Day, Labor Day, Columbus Day, Veteran's Day, Thanksgiving, the Day After Thanksgiving and Christmas. Further, any day declared a holiday by the Mayor of the City and which results in a paid holiday for all City Departments shall be also observed as a holiday under this Article, if such day is a normal workday. Employees who are required to work on such holidays shall be paid for such holidays at the established overtime rate. If a paid holiday falls on a Saturday or Sunday, employees shall receive equivalent time off at the discretion of the responsible Official on the administrative staff. It is also mutually agreed that the Board and the Union will confer on a date which will allow the largest number of employees to receive a single compensatory day off at the same time.

Section 2

- (a) If an employee is absent from duty on the day before or the day following a holiday, he/she shall not be paid for these days unless his/her absence is covered under the sick leave plan.
- (b) Any employee who becomes seriously ill and who has a sick leave accrual of at least 120 days at the time the illness commences, shall not lose holiday pay under the following circumstances: If the employee exhausts his sick leave balance due to said illness and remains continuously ill and unable to return to work up until the day of the holiday.

Section 3

The Union can request to the Superintendent or his/her designee to float any of the above holidays in exchange for another working day.

ARTICLE 9 - Disciplinary Procedure

Section 1

The Union recognizes the necessity for the Administrative and Supervisory staff and its designees to exercise full disciplinary authority consistent with their oath of office and their

responsibilities to direct employees to perform the required work duties in order to achieve department program goals and satisfactory municipal services to the general Public.

Section 2

All disciplinary actions shall be applied in a fair manner and shall be consistent with the nature of the infraction for which the disciplinary action is being applied.

Section 3

Normally, disciplinary actions shall include: (a) A verbal warning, (b) A written warning, (c) Suspension without pay, (d) Loss of bidding rights up to six months, (e) Reduction in grade, and (f) Discharge. Whatever disciplinary action management deems appropriate, the parties recognize that the merits of a given situation play an important role in determining what action is appropriate, and as such, it is not the intent of the parties that all discipline will follow the order or steps cited above. It is the intent of the parties that whatever the action, such action shall be consistent with Section 2 of this Article. Disciplinary action shall be meted out by management within a reasonable period of time after management becomes aware of the infraction.

Section 4

All disciplinary actions may be appealed through the established grievance procedure except verbal warnings, which may be appealed to the Superintendent of Schools or his/her designate.

Section 5(a)

Employees shall only be disciplined for just cause.

Section 5(b)

All suspensions and discharges must be stated in writing and a copy to the employee and the Union.

Section 6(a)

All verbal and written warnings will be sealed in an employee's file after a period of one year if the employee has not received another verbal or written warning during that one-year period. All other disciplinary records (e.g. suspension, loss of bidding rights, reduction in grades) shall be sealed in an employee record after two years if the employee has not received additional discipline within that two years and the employee has a good work record.

Section 6(b)

Once an employee has satisfied the prerequisites of (a) above, the Employer agrees that it will not use the discipline referred to in the sealed record in connection with any future

disciplinary action or grievance arbitration, unless the employee or the union contends in such connection that he or she has an unblemished work record.

Section 7

Employees who are discharged during the probationary period as specified in the Civil Service Rules and Regulations shall not have recourse to appeal said discharge to arbitration as specified in Article 12 of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 10 - Grievance Procedure

Section 1

The term "grievance" as used in this Agreement shall mean any asserted violation of the specified terms or provisions of this Agreement. It is understood by the parties that the intent of having a grievance procedure is to allow the Board to function in an orderly fashion, and as such it is expected that all orders shall be followed by all employees. Should a dispute arise, the employee is expected to carry out assignments without delay and file his/her grievance in accordance with the procedure outlined in this Article. The Employer and the Union desire that all employees in the unit be treated fairly and equitably. It is intended that this grievance procedure will provide a means of resolving grievances at the lowest level possible and nothing in this Article should be interpreted as discouraging an employee and/or his/her representative from discussing any dissatisfaction in an informal manner with his/her immediate supervisor, higher level supervision, or the Director of Staff Placement, Evaluation, and Development or his/her authorized designee. Such discussions will not interfere with the right of any employee to process grievances through the grievance procedure.

- a. Step 1 An employee with a grievance should, with his/her representative if he/she wishes, first discuss the matter with his/her immediate supervisor. In this discussion, the persons involved shall make an earnest effort to resolve the matter. The supervisor shall make whatever additional investigation is necessary and shall give his/her answer as soon as practicable, but within ten working days of the meeting. It is agreed that grievances should be settled at this step.
- b. <u>Step 2</u> If the employee is not satisfied with the answer at Step 1, he/she shall then reduce his/her grievance to writing within five working days of the supervisor's answer, on a form mutually agreed to by the parties. Such grievance must contain the following information:
 - 1. A statement presenting, in a concise manner, the details of the grievance.
 - 2. A statement outlining the relief sought; and
 - 3. Specific reference to the clause or clauses of the agreement which the grievant feels have been violated.

The employee and/or his/her chosen representative shall submit the written grievance to the Director of Personal and Labor Relations, who in turn, shall submit to the Union a written answer to the grievance within ten (10) working days of the day the written grievance is received.

c. Step 3 - If the decision at Step 2 (b) is not satisfactory to the employee, he/she may appeal, in writing, to the Superintendent or his/her designated representative within ten working days from the date of the decision at step 2 (b). Within 15 working days of receipt of such an appeal, the Superintendent or his/her designated representative will arrange to meet with the aggrieved employee and/or his/her representative in an effort to resolve the grievance. A representative of the Board of Education may participate in this meeting at the pleasure of the Board. The Union will be advised in writing of the Employer's decision within fifteen (15) working days of such meeting.

Section 3

Any grievance which is not taken up with the employee's immediate supervisor within 15 working days after the occurrence of the matter, out of which the grievance arises, shall not be presented or considered at a later date. The Department agrees that extenuating circumstances may arise where an employee will not have knowledge, within the time limits prescribed, of the matter which results in his/her becoming aggrieved and, in such instances, the department will give due regard and consideration to the time limits set forth above.

Extensions to all time limits mentioned in this Article may be made by mutual agreement of the parties in writing. Any grievance not answered within the time limits shall be considered as denied and shall automatically be processed to the next step of the grievance procedure, or to arbitration, as appropriate; provided, however, the Union must initiate arbitration as provided for in Article 12, below.

Section 4

At step 3(c) of this procedure, the employer and the Union shall be permitted to call a reasonable number of relevant witnesses, normally not more than two from each party.

Section 5

When several employees within the unit have an identical grievance in the view of both the Board and the Union, the Board and the Union will select the one individual case for processing with the understanding that the decision on the case will be applied to the other identical cases. Such grievance shall be known as a Unit Grievance.

Section 6

An employee's Grievance will be considered settled upon his/her written request and approved by the President of the Union, or when the complainant ceases to be a regular

employee of the Department by resignation or when time limit to appeal to the next step expires.

Section 7

Grievances will be heard at times most practical to do so. Should such times occur during periods other than normal working hours of the grievant and/or other Union representatives, the Department shall accept no financial obligation for such time spent by the grievant and/or other Union representatives.

Section 8

The Union agrees that it shall cooperate with the Department making every effort to handle grievances in such a manner so as to cause a minimum of interference with normal operations of a Department.

Section 9

It is recognized by both parties that on occasion a grievance may develop, the immediate disposition of which would be in the interests of both parties (i.e., discharge or suspension). In such a case, the responsible Union official may contact the Director of Staff Placement, Evaluation, and Development directly to acquaint him or her with the situation. At that time, a determination shall be made as to what procedure is to be followed.

Section 10

Either party shall have the right to employ a public stenographer. The party which so utilizes a public stenographer shall absorb the full cost of same.

ARTICLE 11 - Arbitration

Section 1

In order to be considered, a request by the Union for arbitration must be received by the Board or its representatives within thirty (30) working days from the date of decision at Step 3 (c) of the Grievance Procedure. Grievances not appealed within this time shall be considered to have been withdrawn.

Section 2

Request for arbitration must be in writing and contain the following items: (1) Signed approval to arbitrate of the individual(s) employee(s) involved; (2) The Section(s) believed violated; (3) The relief sought; and (4) A statement of the issue involved. In order that both parties may be fully prepared should a case go to arbitration, it is agreed that neither party may amend the Articles and/or Section(s) believed violated after receipt by the Board or its representative of the letter requesting arbitration.

Section 3

The arbitrator or arbitrators shall be the Connecticut State Board of Mediation and Arbitration, except as otherwise agreed upon by both parties to this Agreement. Section 4

The Arbitration fee and expenses shall be borne equally by the parties to this Agreement. The employer and the Union shall also equally share the expenses or any and all mutually agreed upon services considered desirable or necessary in connection with the proceedings.

The Arbitrator designated in accordance with Section 3 of this Article shall conduct a hearing at which the facts and arguments relating to the dispute shall be heard. The Arbitrator's jurisdiction to make an award shall be limited by the submission and confined to the interpretation or application of the provisions of this Agreement. The Arbitrator shall not have jurisdiction to make an award which has the effect of amending, altering, enlarging or ignoring the provisions of the Agreement in effect at the time of the occurrence of the grievance being arbitrated, nor shall the arbitrator have jurisdiction to determine that the parties by implication have amended or supplemented the agreement, unless the parties shall expressly submit to him the issue as to whether such an agreement by implication was made. The Arbitrator shall confine his/her award to a decision that the Board or the Union has or has not violated a specific provision of this Agreement, and if such an award is in the affirmative, the award shall specify the remedy.

Section 6

The written award of the Arbitrator made in accordance with the above arbitration procedure shall be final and binding on the parties to this Agreement, subject only to court appeal of the decision.

Section 7

The Arbitrator shall be requested to render his/her decision as quickly as possible.

ARTICLE 12 - Non-Discrimination Clause

Section 1

There shall be no discrimination against any employee because of his/her race, color, religious creed, age, marital status, national origin, ancestry, sex, sexual orientation, present or past history of mental disorder, mental retardation, learning disability or physical disability, or political or union affiliation.

ARTICLE 13 - Rights of Employer

Section 1

The Employer maintains the exclusive right to direct the work force. This right shall include, but shall not be limited to, the right to: (a) direct employees; (b) hire, promote, transfer and assign; (c) suspend, demote, discharge, or take other disciplinary actions; (d) relieve employees from duty due to lack of work or for other legitimate reasons, except as may otherwise be provided herein; (e) take any action necessary in order to maintain the efficiency of the school system; (f) determine the methods, means, manner, and personnel by which services shall be rendered; (g) to take any actions necessary in situations of emergency; and (h) to carry out the responsibility of the Board to the students and citizens of New Haven. In exercising the management rights referred to above, the Board shall be bound by the obligations imposed by law, as well as the responsibilities set forth in this Agreement. The Board of Education may exercise any or all of the foregoing rights and/or any other rights or authorities it is empowered by law to exercise or which are set forth in this Agreement either directly, or acting through its Superintendent or its managerial or supervisory employees or others, including outside contractors, to whom the Board has delegated such responsibility; provided, however, that only the Board, itself, may hire or discharge employees; and, provided further, that only the Board or its managerial or supervisory employees may exercise the other rights which are set forth in subsections (b) and (c) of this Section, above.

The right to make reasonable rules and regulations shall be considered an acknowledged function of the Board. In making rules and regulation relating to personnel policy, procedures, practices, and matters of working conditions, the Board shall be bound by the obligations imposed by law, as well as the responsibilities set forth in this Agreement.

ARTICLE 14 - Authority & Responsibility of the Civil Service Commission and the Board of Finance

Section 1

No provision of this Agreement shall in any way contravene the authority and responsibility- of the Civil Service Commission, City Boards and Commissions and the Board of Aldermen as contained in the Charter and the Ordinances.

Section 2

It is mutually agreed that the proceeding paragraph shall not alter the terms of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 15 - Union Activities

Section 1

Union activities shall be carried on in such a manner so as not to interfere with department activities and with the approval of the Director Personnel and Labor Relations. However, this provision is not intended to exclude normal union activities, such as handling grievances, negotiations with the Board or authorized time off for Union conventions and meetings.

Section 2

Employees engaged in normal union activities on behalf of their members, and involving Board officials shall not have their pay suspended if such meetings have the approval of the Director of Personnel and Labor Relations or his/her designee. Employees shall notify their immediate supervisor at least 24 hours in advance of such scheduled meetings except in cases of emergency. For these purposes, the Board shall not suspend the pay of one union official plus the grievant(s) for a Step I grievance meeting, up to two union officials plus the grievant(s) for a Step 2 or Step 3 grievance meeting, up to two union officials plus the grievant(s) for a grievance Arbitration or a State Board of Labor Relations proceeding, and up to five union officials for collective bargaining negotiations and/or interest arbitrations.

Section 3

The Union shall notify the appropriate Department officials, the Controller's office, and the Director of Personnel and Labor Relations of the names of current Union Officers.

Three members of the Union shall be granted leave with pay to attend the State Convention of the Connecticut State Labor Council, AFL-CIO and the National Convention of the American Federation of State, County and Municipal Employees, AFL-CIO. The Union shall notify the Director of Personnel and Labor Relations, in writing, as to who the three persons shall be. Such written notification shall be made at least 30 days prior to such conventions.

Section 5

The Union may hold monthly membership meetings on Friday nights under the following conditions.

- 1. All employees who would normally be scheduled to work during the time when the Union meeting is held must personally sign an attendance sheet at such meetings. This attendance sheet shall be submitted by the Union to the Director of Personnel and Labor Relations on the Monday following said monthly meeting.
- 2. Employees normally scheduled to work during the hours when said Union meeting is held, and whose names do not appear on the aforementioned attendance sheet, should be subject to appropriate disciplinary action, if said employees leave their jobs during scheduled working hours.
- 3. The Union agrees with the Board that an adequate work force must remain in those building open during hours when Union meetings are held and agrees to provide proper coverage; provided, however, that such coverage shall not entail any overtime or minimum recall expenses to the Board; and, provided further, that no such building shall be left unattended for even a brief period of time without the prior authorization of the Director of Personnel and Labor Relations.

ARTICLE 16 - No Strike Provision

Section 1

The Union agrees that during the length of this Agreement, it will not participate in any slow-down or strikes.

Section 2

The Union agrees that any member who violates the provisions of Section 1 of this Article may be summarily discharged.

Section 3

The Board agrees that there shall be no lock-out of employees during the life of this Agreement.

Section 4

The Union agrees that it will use its best efforts to cause its member employees, individually and collectively to perform and render legal and efficient work and services on behalf of the Board and that neither its representatives nor its members will intimidate, coerce or discriminate against any employee in any manner at any time.

ARTICLE 17 - Time Allowance for Death of Relative

Section 1

Bargaining unit employees may be absent from their assigned duties for the five consecutive calendar days immediately following the death of a member of the immediate family. Should any of these days be one of his/her regularly scheduled work days, he/she will be compensated for such absence.

The immediate family shall include spouse, child, parent, mother-in-law, father-in-law, brother, sister, grandparent, grandchild, or other relative who is an actual member of the employee's household.

In no instance will an employee be compensated more than five (5) days.

Section 2

- a. Bargaining unit employees may attend the funeral of relatives (by blood or marriage) who are not members of the employee's immediate family. One full day's pay will be granted if the absence occurs on one of the employee's regular scheduled work days.
 - b. Bargaining unit employees on the middle (second) shift will be allowed to be absent from work on the day of the funeral or the day before the funeral, but not for both, for relatives (by blood or marriage) who are not members of the employee's immediate family. One full day's pay will be granted if the absence occurs on one of the employee's regularly scheduled work days.
 - c. Any days taken off for this purpose, with the prior written authorization of the Director of Personnel and Labor Relations or their designee, which are in addition to the one day authorized leave shall be charged as leave without pay.

Section 3

If for any reason the funeral is delayed, the employee does not have to take the time off immediately following the death. The time off will be to accommodate the date of the funeral, but in no event will the employee be compensated more than the days due if taken immediately following the death.

ARTICLE 18 - Medical & Insurance Coverage

Section 1

A. Effective as soon as possible, the City shall cover all employees scheduled to work twenty-one (21) hours per week or more and their eligible dependents under one of two medical care programs known as "LUMENOS" and "BC-2", employees may choose between the medical plans at the time of enrollment and at the time of the annual open enrollment. The Plan summaries are outlined in Attachment B to this Agreement. The medical benefits office maintains all governing plan documents and applicable riders.

The City, at its discretion, will hold an annual required re-enrollment for all bargaining unit members and their eligible dependents. At this time, all members will be required to re-enroll in the offered medical benefit plans pursuant to the regulations prescribed by the medical benefits office. Any individual not participating in this re-enrollment will not be eligible for continuation of medical benefits until such time as they re-enroll pursuant to this section.

- B. Full time employees as described above shall be provided group term life insurance of twenty five thousand dollars (\$25,000.00) from the date of eligibility for benefits as described below to the date of termination of employment with the City.
- C. Full time employees as described above shall be provided dental and vision coverage through Riders A, B, C and D with the dependent rider for dependents ages 26-26.
- D. New employees shall not be eligible for the medical and life insurance benefits described in this Article until satisfactorily completing their probationary period. Thereafter, such benefits shall commence on the first business day of the next month following the successfully completed probationary period.

Section 2

The Board may change insurance carriers; however, the benefits enjoyed under the current plans will not be diminished. The Union will be notified prior to any change and if the Union wishes, the Board will fully discuss any changes with them prior to their implementation. If a change of carriers is made, the amount that an employee is contributing for coverage in the program shall not be changed for the duration for his Agreement. The Medical Benefits Office maintains all plan documents and applicable riders.

Section 3

When any employee covered by this contract has a spouse who is employed by the City of New Haven and said spouse, under the terms of this or any other union contract or under any

arrangement with the City of New Haven or any other City branches or sub-divisions including the Board of Education, is receiving the same or similar medical insurance plan afforded the Union member or the medical insurance coverage for the family unit, then the Union member and his or her spouse can receive coverage either under the medical insurance plan afforded the Union member or the medical insurance plan afforded by the spouse, but they must elect which plan they wish the family to be covered by and the entire family unit must be covered by one of said medical insurance plans and completely excluded from the other.

Section 4

The City shall provide the following medical insurance coverage for retirees:

- (A) The City shall continue to provide and pay for the all medical insurance as described in Section 1 of this Article for: i) all employees and their spouses who, upon the signing of this agreement have 10 or more years of service; ii) all employees, but not their spouses or dependants, who upon the signing of this agreement have less than 10 years of service, and who meet the following criteria:
 - (1) Twenty five (25) years service or meets the criteria to retire under the rule of 80.
 - (2) Twenty (20) years of service and retire with a service-connected disability.
 - (3) Fifteen (15) years of service and retire on a disability pension and meet the total and permanent requirements of Social Security.

Any employee hired after the signing of this agreement shall not be entitled to any type of retiree medical insurance.

(B) Employees who retire on or after July 1, 2004, shall make a monetary contribution for a portion of the medical insurance premiums in an equal amount as called for with active employees.

Said coverage shall be paid by the City until the retiree reaches age sixty five (65).

- (C) Spouses of employees who are still working but meet the above criteria and die while still an employee will be covered under this provision until such time as the employee would have reached age sixty-five (65).
- (D) Spouses of retirees, who are retired and meet the above criteria and die prior to age sixty-five (65) shall continue to be covered until such time as the retiree would have reached age sixty five (65).
- (E) For retirees who satisfy the above criteria (and, if applicable, their spouses) and who reach the age of 65, the City shall pay for the coverage under Medicare Supplemental Plan C with unlimited pharmaceutical coverage until the retiree reaches age 65. If the retiree dies prior to age 65 then his/her spouse will continue to be covered by Medicare Supplemental Plan C

with unlimited pharmaceutical coverage until such time as the retiree would have reached age 65. In addition, the City shall have the ability to pursue, with the cooperation of the retiree and/or covered individual, any and all age appropriate riders and other forms of collateral coverage, which may serve to offset costs to the City.

Section 5

Commencing on the signing of this contract employees must contribute a percentage of the cost of his/her health and dental premiums based on the COBRA rates in effect at the time. These contributions shall be made through payroll deductions as follows:

YEAR	LUMENOS	BC-2	DENTAL
7/01/15-6/30/16	The difference in the cost of FY 13-14 LUMENOS plan capped at an 8% increase	16	16
7/1/16-6/30/17	The difference in the cost of the FY 15-16 LUMENOS plan and the FY 16-17 LEMENOS plan capped at an 8% increase	17	17
7/1/17-6/30/18	The difference in the cost of the FY 16-17 LUMENOS –plan and the FY 17-18 LUMENOS plan capped at an 8% increase	18	18

Section 6

The City shall implement and maintain a Section 125 pre-tax wage deduction plan in accordance with applicable provisions of Section 125 of the Internal Revenue Code (and in accordance with any amendments to said provisions) so long as said provisions allow for such a plan. Said plan will be designed to permit exclusion from taxable income of the employees, share of health insurance premiums for those employees who complete and sign the appropriate wage deduction form. The City shall incur no obligation to engage in any form of impact bargaining in the event that a change in law reduces or eliminates the tax-exempt status of the employee insurance premium contributions. Neither the Union nor any employee covered by this Agreement shall make any claim or demand nor maintain any action against the City or any of its members or agents for taxes, penalties, interest or other costs or loss arising from the use of the wage deduction form or from a change in law that may reduce or eliminate the employee tax benefits to be derived from this plan. Further, the parties agree that the health insurance benefits and the administration of those benefits shall continue to be governed by the collective bargaining agreement and the carrier's insurance plan.

ARTICLE 19 - Sick Leave, Worker's Compensation and Attendance

Section 1 - Definition

- a. For purposes of administration of the sick leave plan, the term "permanent employee" shall mean any employee who is regularly scheduled to work at least five days per week for the full budget year. Employees who are regularly scheduled to work less than five days per week but at least 20 hours per week for the full budget year shall earn one-half working day of sick leave per month. Otherwise, all other provisions of this plan shall apply to these employees. (Employees scheduled to work less than 20 hours per week, part-time, seasonal, temporary and persons employed on an emergency basis are not eligible for sick leave.)
- b. Sick leave shall be considered to be the absence from duty with pay of permanent employees for the following reasons:
 - The employee's own illness or injury, except injuries arising out of and in the course of employment by an employer other than the Board.
 - For medical or dental examination or treatment for which arrangements cannot be made outside of working hours; provided, however, that the employee submits to the Director of Staff Placement, Evaluation, and Development a certification from his physician or dentist that such examination or treatment cannot scheduled outside of working hours.
 - 3. When exposure of the employee to contagious disease endangers the health of other employees in the opinion of the Occupational Health and Treatment Center of the Hospital of St. Raphael or such other medical program acceptable to both the Board and the Union.
- c. The use of sick leave for purposes other than for the purposes set forth above will result in appropriate disciplinary action.

Section 2 – Sick Leave Allowance

- a. Sick leave shall be earned by each full-time permanent employee at the rate of one and a quarter working days for each calendar month of service, the total of which shall not exceed 15 working days in any 12 months.
- b. Sick leave earned in any month of service shall be available at any time during any subsequent month.

- c. No sick leave with pay in excess of the leave accumulated to a permanent employee's credit may be granted unless authorized in advance by the Superintendent of Schools. Such authorization shall not exceed one year's sick leave allowance and shall be charged to said employee's sick leave to be a accumulated within the next 12 month period immediately following the authorization of said advance sick leave at the rate of one and one quarter working days per month.
- d. Employees injured in the course of their official duties and in the performance of their work when such injury is compensatory under worker's compensation laws shall not be charged for sick leave while receiving worker's compensation. Under such circumstances, (i.e., while receiving worker's compensation) said employee shall be paid by the Board the amount by which the employee's regular weekly wage (based upon a 40 hour week) exceed the regular weekly worker's compensation payment, up to a maximum of thirteen (13) weeks provided, however, that the total weekly payment from all sources paid by the Board and the Worker's Compensation Commission shall not exceed employee's regular weekly wages. Employees hired after the signing of this agreement shall not be eligible for the benefits contained in Section 2(d).
- e. The benefit described in Section 2(d) above (viz. the partial wage payment by the Board without charging the employee for sick leave) shall be conditioned not only upon the employee's continued eligibility for worker's compensation, but also upon his inability to return to work as determined by a physical examination conducted by a physician appointed by the Supervisor of Worker's Compensation. Therefore, this benefit will cease once said physician determines that the employee is able to return to work.
- f. During the waiting period after an employee applies for worker's compensation and while eligibility is being determined, the Board shall pay the employee's regular weekly wages and charge this period of time to sick leave. If subsequently a determination is made that the employee is eligible for worker's compensation, the Board will be reimbursed by the employee from the proceeds of the worker's compensation and an adjustment will be made to the employee's sick leave so as to conform with the requirements set forth in Section 2(d) above.
- g. In addition to existing rights the Board has or may have to recover worker's compensation payments from responsible third parties, the Board shall have the right to recover any payment made by it to supplement said benefits pursuant to Section 2(d) hereof from such responsible party. If the employee recovers a judgment or otherwise settles his claim against a responsible third party, the Board shall be reimbursed by the employee to the extent of the benefits paid by the Board.

- a. All unused sick leave of any employee during continuous employment may be accumulated up to a maximum of 180 days.
- b. (i) Perfect Attendance Bonus: Each employee who works six (6) months without utilizing a sick day shall receive a one hundred dollar (\$ 100.00) lump sum payment (less. normal payroll deductions). The six (6) month periods shall be calculated from December I through May 31 and from June I through November 30 of each year. Payment shall be made no later than the third paycheck in June and December, respectively, for the preceding six (6) months: (ii) Good Attendance Incentive: In addition to the Perfect Attendance Bonus, each permanent employee who earns five (5) full days of sick leave (or multiples of five full days) above the maximum accumulation and who retains those five days on the Board's records through the end of a calendar year shall have those days purchased by the Board at the rate of eight (8) hours pay per each five (5) sick days. This amount shall be paid at the employee's regular pay rate, subject to normal payroll deductions, and shall be paid along with the fourth paycheck of the following calendar year. These paid hours shall not count as time worked for overtime purposes.
- c. Sick leave shall continue to accumulate during leaves of absence with pay and during the time an employee is on authorized sick leave or vacation time.
- d. No credit for sick leave shall be granted for time worked by an employee in excess of his/her normal work week.
- e. Sick leave shall not continue to accumulate during leave of absence without pay.

Section 4 - Medical Certificate Required

A medical certificate, acceptable to the Board may be required:

- a. For frequent or habitual absence from duty and when in the judgment of the appointing authority, or his/her designate, there is reasonable cause for requesting such certificate. When an employee is required to obtain a medical certificate, the department shall assume the cost of said doctor's appointment.
- b. For any absence of more than three consecutive working days.
- c. When it is reasonably presumed that a member of the immediate family is suffering from a contagious disease which may endanger the health of other employees.
- d. In accordance with Article 6, Section 1, above.

- a. Upon retirement, an employee shall be credited for the period of time corresponding to the amount of sick leave accumulated up to a maximum of 120 days provided that this provision in no way conflicts with any and all pension provisions. Payment for credited accumulated sick leave shall be made on a lump sum basis upon retirement. Employees who as of the date of issuance of the award in case number 2010-MBA-116 have accumulated in excess of 120 days shall not lose those days; the ability to accumulate shall not increase beyond the amount accumulated as of such date and shall decline as used until it reaches 120 days. Employee's who become eligible for sick leave accrual after the issuance of the award in case number 2010-MBA-116 shall not be entitled to the payout of any accrued sick leave upon retirement.
- b. Upon the death of an employee, the amount of sick leave time credited to the employee up to a maximum of 120 days shall be payable to his or her spouse or to the estate.
- c. Upon the layoff of an employee, the amount of sick leave time credited to the employee up to a maximum of 120 days shall be paid in lump sum within one month of the employee's termination date. Employees hired after the signing of this agreement shall not receive any payment provided by this subsection.

Section 6 – Attendance Policy

Punctuality and attendance are important factors in individual job success as well as for successful operations. When employees are late or absent from work, an unfair burden is placed on the remaining employees and services to our customers.

It is understood that this policy is intended to correct chronic absenteeism and/or punctuality problems and not to punish employees who fall victim to extenuating circumstances.

Any employee who will be absent from work or who will be late in arriving for work shall notify his/her supervisor as soon as possible before the start of his/her shift. Except where there exist extenuating circumstances, a minimum of one (1) hour notice prior to the start of his/her shift shall be provided. Failure to provide said notice will result in an unexcused absence or tardy.

Employees are responsible for reporting their own absence or lateness to their immediate supervisor or in the event the immediate supervisor is not available, on the immediate supervisor's voice mail. Employees should not rely on, or request, others to notify supervisors of their absence or tardiness unless they are physically unable to do so for themselves.

The Employer may require medical certification substantiating sick leaves of three (3) or more consecutive workdays.

Review of Attendance Records

Review of attendance and tardiness records will take into account the previous twelve (12) calendar months. Discipline issued for lateness shall be removed from an employee's file after twelve (12) months from the date of infraction.

Within the guidelines above, disciplinary action will begin after three (3) unexcused absences or six (6) days of tardiness. Days in which sick or vacation time is used or in which the absence is approved by management shall not be considered unexcused absences. Late arrivals that are approved by management shall not be considered days of tardiness.

All employees will be given a ten (10) minute grace period for the purpose of determining tardiness.

Arriving late after having called in tardy and establishing a new start time with your manager will count as two (2) days of tardiness.

Absences or lateness due to legitimate illness or injury or other extenuating circumstances will not be counted as unexcused absences or lateness. The Employer may require medical certification substantiating sick leaves of absence of three (3) or more consecutive workdays.

Absences of two (2) consecutive work days without notifying the Employer shall be considered as a voluntary quit except in cases where it is proven the employee was legitimately unable to notify.

Employees who need to be absent for compelling reasons other than illness or injury, bereavement leave, or jury duty may use personal leave according to the terms of the collective bargaining agreement. Such leave may be considered personal leave or vacation time and will not be considered an unexcused absence.

Disciplinary Action

Prior to the start of progressive discipline, the employee shall be allowed three (3) unexcused absences and/or six (6) tardys. The employee shall also be counseled as to the repercussions of any future unexcused absences or tardinesses. Thereafter, discipline shall be as follows:

First Infraction

Oral Warning

Second Infraction

Written Warning

Third Infraction

Suspension

Fourth Infraction

Termination

Tardiness and absence from work shall be considered different infractions for the purpose of determining progressive discipline.

Unexcused absences and tardiness are defined above.

All progressive discipline, as they pertain to absenteeism and tardiness, shall not be used as the basis for further disciplinary action after twelve (12) calendar months.

Section 7 – Administration of Sick Days

- (A) Each Department Head shall be responsible for the administration of these provisions subject to the authority of the Controller's Office.
- (B) There shall be maintained in each Department a record for each employee of all sick leave taken, available and/or lost for each calendar year. These records shall be subject to inspection by the Controller's Office and he/she may require periodic reports to be submitted to him/her.
- (C) During the effective period of this Agreement, a satisfactory method of informing individual employees of available sick leave in each calendar year shall be established. Such procedure may include either of the following:
 - i. A record of an employee's available sick leave in a pertinent calendar year shall be submitted to the employee upon his/her request annually.
 - ii. A record of an employee's available sick leave in the pertinent calendar year shall be indicated on the employee's wage stub as established periodic intervals determined by the City, but not less than once annually.

ARTICLE 20 - Wages

Effective July 1, 2015 the wage schedule in effect on June 30, 2015 shall be increased by two percent (2%). Effective July 1, 2016 the wage schedule in effect on June 30, 2016 shall be increased by two percent (2%). Effective July 1, 2017 the wage schedule in effect on June 30, 2017 shall be increaded by two percent (2%).

ARTICLE 21 - Hours of Work

Section 1

The three main shifts shall be as follows:

- A. 7 a.m. 4 p.m.
- B. 3 p.m. 11 p.m.
- C. 10:45 p.m. 6:45 a.m.

The Board, however, may change the start time of an employee's work day by up to two (2) hours, provided that the employee is given at least two calendar days notice of such change in schedule.

Section 2

(A) Building Managers shall normally be assigned to the day shift.

- (B) Assistant Building Managers shall normally be assigned to the evening shift.
- (C) Floaters shall be assigned at the sole discretion of management to one of the shifts provided in Section 1 of this Article.
- (D) Drivers shall normally be assigned to the day shift.

Section 3

On or about July 15 and January 15 of each year, the employer shall furnish a listing of assignments of all custodial personnel throughout the school system to the Union. Information contained in this listing shall include the numbers of employees in each custodial position being utilized on each shift in each school in the school system.

It shall in no way imply a manning commitment.

ARTICLE 22 – Longevity

Section 1

All eligible employees shall receive, in lump sum payment, on or about the last pay day in January, longevity payments in the following amounts based on a calculation of their continuous service for the immediately preceding calendar year ending December 31.

- (a) Employees with five or more years of service shall receive \$400.
- (b) Employees with ten or more years of service shall receive \$500.
- (c) Employees with 15 or more years of service shall receive \$525.
- (d) Employees with twenty or more years of service shall receive \$575.

Section 2

An employee who retires, either for reasons of age and/or disability, shall be entitled to a pro-rata longevity payment for that portion of the calendar year he had worked prior to such retirement.

Section 3

An employee who is terminated for any other reason shall not be entitled to longevity for the calendar year in which such termination occurs.

In the event an employee dies or is laid-off, he/she shall be entitled to a pro-rata longevity payment for that portion of the calendar year he/she had worked prior to such death or lay-off to the individual or beneficiary.

Section 5

Employees hired on or after the issuance of the award in case number 2010-MBA-116, shall not be eligible for the benefits provided for in this Article.

ARTICLE 23 - Call-In For Emergencies

Section 1

If any member of the custodial staff is called in or required to report to his/her building for an emergency between the time of the close of his/her regular work day and his/her starting time of the following day, he/she will be paid at the rate of time and one-half. An "emergency" is defined as any situation of unusual nature which develops unexpectedly and constitutes a danger to the property. It does not include correcting the failure or carelessness of some member of the staff. For example having to return to a building to lock a door, to turn off lights, to close windows, or some similar tasks would not be considered an emergency. Making certain such things are done properly comes within the scope of the regular duties of the custodial in charge.

All emergencies shall be reported to the custodial supervisor on the next regularly scheduled workday at the latest.

Section 2

Employees called in for emergency work as defined above, shall upon the signing of this Agreement, be paid in accordance with the following schedule:

- (a) If an employee is required to and reports for work two or more hours prior to his regularly scheduled starting time he will be paid a minimum guarantee of four hours pay at time and one-half his regular hourly scheduled.
- (b) If an employee is required to and reports for work less than two hours prior to his/her regularly scheduled starting time, time and one-half of his/her regular hourly rate will be paid for all hours worked up to his/her regularly starting time.

ARTICLE 24 - Overtime

Section 1

Time and one-half the current hourly rate of pay shall be paid for:

(a) All time worked in excess of eight hours in any one work day.

(b) All time worked in excess of 40 hours (for which overtime had not previously been earned) in any one work week.

Section 2

Overtime will be distributed as equitably practicable within the school where the overtime is required.

Section 3

Once management has determined that overtime is necessary, Building Managers within each school shall be responsible for the assignment of overtime. If the Union feels any such employee is not distributing overtime in accordance with the principles set forth in this Article, the Union may notify supervision. Should supervision concur that overtime is not being properly handled in such a case, the Building Manager may be relieved by supervision of the responsibility for the assignment of overtime in their particular school.

Section 4

The Board shall only be required to backfill Building Manager absences on the day shift on an overtime basis when school is in session and only when the number of Building Manager absences exceeds the number of Floaters who are available to cover the vacancies on a straight time basis.

There shall be no obligation to backfill Assistant Building Manager, Floater, or Driver vacancies.

The Board may subcontract, snow removal, landscaping and other special projects; notwithstanding the foregoing, the Board, however, may elect to offer overtime opportunities to bargaining unit members for work in other classifications or during different work hours.

Section 5

In the assignment of overtime an employee who is excessively, habitually and/or chronically absent may, at the discretion of management, be bypassed in overtime assignment, until such time as a medical certificate is given to management justifying the absence or absences, or until such time as the employee's record is satisfactory.

Section 6

Any employee called in before his/her regular starting time shall be granted the opportunity of working out his/her regularly scheduled hours.

Section 7

It is understood by the parties to this Agreement that there shall be no pyramiding of either overtime and/or premium rates as shift differentials.

Section 8

Time absent under the terms Agreement shall not be credited as time worked for the purposes of computing overtime except that a Holiday paid for but not worked shall be counted as a day worked for purposes of computing overtime if the holiday is a scheduled work day for the employee and in the event an employee is called into work on a previously approved vacation day, such time worked shall be at time and one half.

Section 9

It is understood by the parties that absent exigent circumstances as determined by the employer, all overtime shall be considered a full-duty assignment.

ARTICLE 25 - Supervisors Performing Bargaining Unit Work

Section 1

A Supervisor or an employee exempt from the provisions of this Agreement shall not perform work of a nature normally performed by an employee covered by this Agreement, except in cases of emergency, correction of trouble, or for purposes of training, provided, however, in so doing an employee covered by this Agreement shall not be unreasonably deprived of earning opportunities. The parties understand and agree that every member of the school community should take responsibility for the appearance of the school and to prevent waste. Therefore, it is likewise understood that this Article shall not be deemed to be being violated when a Supervisor picks up litter, helps clean up such hazards as broken glass or spills, turns off lights or appliances, or performs similar tasks. This shall not result in a loss of time by any bargaining unit member.

ARTICLE 26 - Night Activities

Section 1

In all schools which have two shifts, all Board-sponsored night activities shall be covered by the Assistant Building Managers as part of their job.

ARTICLE 27 - School Building Removed from Board of Education Jurisdiction

Section 1

No school custodian shall remain assigned to any school building after it has been removed from the jurisdiction of the Department of Education. Instead, cleaning staff levels will be adjusted based on the principle of having one Building Manager and one Assistant Building Manager in each building owned by the Board and operated as a BOE school. For example, if the Board, in its sole discretion, elects to open an additional school, the Board shall be required to staff said additional school with a Building Manager and an Assistant Building Manager. Similarly, in the event the Board ceases to utilize a building as a school, the Board shall be

required to reduce the size of the bargaining unit by at least one Building Manager and one Assistant Building Manager.

ARTICLE 28 - Lunch Period

Section 1

The A Shift (7 a.m. - 4 p.m.) shall include an unpaid dinner hour. The B and C Shifts (3 p.m. - 11 p.m.; 10:45 p.m. - 6:45 a.m.) shall include a one-half hour paid meal period.

Section 2

With the exception of the lunch period, no employee shall leave his or her school building at any time during the basic work day without the permission of the District Custodial Supervisor or his or her designee; provided, however, that in the cases of bona fide emergencies, employees may leave their building with the permission of the Building Manager or Assistant Building Manager. Custodians assigned to the night shift shall not leave their school buildings for lunch.

Section 3

Employees shall submit their lunch schedule to the Buildings and Grounds Office. Employees who find that they are unable to take their lunch period at the time specified in the schedule shall notify a District Custodial Supervisor or his/her designee, who in turn shall be responsible for notifying the Buildings and Grounds Office of any change and the reason thereof.

Section 4

Two fifteen (15) minute "Breaks" shall be allowed during an employee's regular shift. These breaks will commence no earlier than two (2) hours from the start of the shift and no later than two (2) hours from the end of the shift. Employees shall not leave their assigned school buildings during their break period.

ARTICLE 29 - Special Provisions

Section 1

Effective upon issuance of the award in case number 2010-MBA-116, notwithstanding Article 1, Section 1, or any prior certification issued by the State Board of Labor Relations, the bargaining unit shall be comprised only of the following classifications: Building Managers, Assistant Building Managers, Floaters and Drivers. The job descriptions for said positions are attached hereto as Appendix C. The existing classifications shall thereafter cease. Subject to the staffing levels set forth in Section 2 below, the remaining cleaning staff shall consist of non-bargaining unit employees assigned at the BOE's discretion. In addition, all other non-cleaning duties shall be outsourced, e.g. plowing, grounds, AV, mechanics.

Absences in the Building Manager position on the day shift will only be back-filled on an overtime basis with bargaining unit members only when school is in session and the number of absences exceeds the number of available floaters. Evening and/or night shift absences may be filled with non-bargaining unit employees. On weekends, at least one bargaining unit employee shall be assigned to each building when buildings are being utilized for activities; thereafter, the Board may utilize non-bargaining unit personnel to supplement the bargaining unit employee.

Employees will have one opportunity to select a work assignment, based solely on seniority and qualifications, with a 90 day probationary period, following issuance of the award in case number 2010-MBA-116. Employees will remain in that assignment until a vacancy occurs in another position. Vacancies will be posted and awarded to the most senior qualified employee. The position vacated by the most senior qualified employee will also be posted and filled as was the first vacancy. Any additional vacancies will be filled with a new hire.

Section 2

No later than December 31, 2011, the number of bargaining unit members shall be reduced from the current number to not more than one hundred and thirty (130). No later than July 1, 2012, the number of bargaining unit members shall be reduced further to one hundred (100), as follows: Building Managers-38; Assistant Building Managers-39; Truck Drivers-11; and Floaters-12. Building Manager and Assistant Building Manager positions shall be as follows:

STAFFING

		Bldg. Mgr	Asst. Bldg. Mgr.
#	BUILDING	Days	Nights
ĺ	Barnard Magnet School	1	1
2	Bassett, Lincoln School	1	1
3	Beecher, L.W. School	1	1
4	Brennan, Katherine School	1	1
5	Celentano Museum Academy	1	1
6	Central Kitchen Facility	0	1
7	Clemente ,Roberto	1	1
8	Clinton Avenue School	1	1
9	Columbus, Christopher	1	1
10	Conte, Harry	1	1
11	Cooperative Arts & Humanities	1	1
12	Cross, Wilbur High School	0	0
13	Daniels, John School	1	1
14	Davis School	1	1

15	East Rock Magnet School	1	0
16	Edgewood Magnet School	1	i
17	Fair Haven School	1	1
18	Field house (Hillhouse HS)	0	0
19	Goffe Street Swing Space	1	1
20	Hale, Nathan School	1	1
21	Hallock Swing	1	i
22	High School in the Community	1	i
23	Hill Central (New)	0	Ō
24	Hill Regional Career High School	0	0
25	Hillhouse, James High School	0	0
26	Hooker, School	1	1
27	Hooker, Worthington School	1	1
28	Jepson, Benjamin Magnet School	1	1
29	King/Robinson Magnet School	0	0
30	Lexington Ave Swing (Hill Central)	1	1
31	Martinez, John S. School	1	1
32	Mauro, Sheridan School	1	1
33	Metro Business Academy	1	1
34	New Haven Academy	1	1
35	Orchard Swing	1	0
36	Polly McCabe Center	0	0
37	Quinnipiac Ave Swing (Hill Cent)	1	1
38	Rogers, Clarence School	1	1
39	Ross, Betsy Arts Magnet School	1	1
40	Ross/Woodward School	1	1
41	Sound School (Anderson Building)	0	0
42	Sound School (Aquaculture Center)	0	0
43	Sound School (Emerson Building)	1	1
44	Sound School (McNeil Building)	0	0
45	Sound School (Thomas Building)	0	0
46	Strong - Columbus	1	1
47	Troup Magnet Academy of Science	1	1
48	Truman School	1	1
49	Valley/Micro Society	1	1
50	Wexler/Grant Community School	I	1
51	Woods, Bishop	1	1

In the event these staffing levels are not met by attrition and/or early retirement incentives, the number of bargaining unit members which exceed the above mentioned staffing levels shall be laid off. Employees will be selected for layoff based on their two year history of attendance and discipline. In the event employees have similar attendance and disciplinary records, seniority shall control. The Union shall have the right to object to the Board's selection of employee(s) to be laid off based on the above criteria. In the case of a dispute, the Parties shall meet to discuss with deference given to the Union's application of the above criteria. The decision shall not be subject to the contractual grievance procedure.

Employees who make an election to do so by December 1, 2011 on Forms provided by the Board, and who in fact retire or otherwise voluntarily terminate their employment with the Board between the date that the award in case number 2010-MBA-116 is issued and December 31, 2011, shall be eligible for the following Early Retirement/Severance benefits:

- a. Employees with more than thirty (30) years of service and who have reached the contractual rule of eighty (80), and employees who will attain thirty (30) years of service by applying a sick leave buyback with 30 days of sick days equaling 1 year of service, shall receive an additional retirement benefit of \$20,000.00 for exercising their right to retire under this Early Retirement/Separation Package. This additional retirement benefit shall be paid in a lump sum within 45 days of retirement. In addition, at the employee's option he/she may be issued an IRS Form 1099R related to the additional retirement benefit.
- b. Employees who can utilize the above referenced sick leave buyback shall be entitled to the addition of up to five (5) years of service added to their pension calculation in order to reach the Rule of Eighty (80) for exercising their right to retire under this Early Retirement Package.
- c. Employees who can utilize the above referenced sick leave buyback plus the addition of up to five (5) years of service added to their pension calculation in order to reach the Rule of Seventy (70) with no early retirement penalty.
- d. Any employee not eligible for the above with less than ten (10) years of service shall receive a payment of \$20,000 if they elect to resign under this Early Retirement/Separation Package.
- e. Employees shall not be permitted to utilize any sick leave buyback time or the granting of any time by the City to move from an unvested to a conditionally vested status.
- f. Any employee taking advantage of the Early Retirement/Separation Package shall sign a general release of claims against the New Haven Board of Education and the City of New Haven.

Section 3

Seasonal employees may be utilized to assist the workforce.

ARTICLE 30 - Pensions

Section 1

Incorporated herein is a restatement of Article I and III of the City Employees Retirement Fund (Special Act 379) and the Custodians and Engineers Retirement Fund (Special Act 518), as well as any incorporated negotiated amendments pertaining to Local 287.

Effective September 28, 2004, the Pension Plan shall be modified so that employees will receive credit for service for retirement purposes for any period of time in which they are on leave due to an on-the-job injury and for which they receive Worker's Compensation benefits, so long as the employees pay their contribution for the period of time during which they were out injured (subject to the cap in the Pension Plan for total allowable credited service).

Section 2

Effective upon the issuance of the award in case number 2010-MBA-116, one and one half percent (1.5%) shall be added to the employees monthly contribution towards pension.

Effective July 1, 2012, an additional one and one-half percent (1.5%) shall be added to the employees monthly contribution towards pension.

Section 3

Pension Credit shall be given for periods of military service in World War II, the Korean War or the Vietnam War subject to the following conditions: Any member who, after October 15, 1940, entered any branch of the armed forces of the United States or any service auxiliary thereto, or any civil emergency defense employment pursuant to requisition by the Federal or State Government, or any member who shall enter such services while the United States is at war, and who has been or shall be re-employed by the City within six (6) months after termination of such military service, shall qualify for credit for his period of military service, provided he resumes his participation in the Retirement Fund, with an effective date antedating his entry into such service.

Section 4 – Future Cost of Living Adjustments

(A) Annually on each July 1, the monthly payments on those service annuities, disability annuities and survivors' benefits on which at least eighteen (18) monthly payments have been made will be increased, or decreased, for changes in the cost-of-living as indicated by the Federal Consumer Price Index, Urban Wage Earners and Clerical Workers, All Cities, Revised (1967-100). For this purpose the Retirement Board will determine and adjustment percentage for each July 1, by relating such index for the full calendar year prior to such July 1 to that for the next preceding full calendar year, but such adjustment percentage shall be limited to a maximum of one hundred two percent (102%) and to a minimum of ninety eight percent (98%); further, no adjustment will be made where increase or decrease for the year is less than one-quarter (1/4) of one percent. However, the monthly benefit originally provided for a retired member or for a survivor shall never be reduced because of the accumulative effect of all cost-of-living adjustments. There shall be a ten percent (10%) cap on the lifetime monthly increase provided by this section.

The diminuation of the multiplier and lifetime cap on COLA benefits as provided by this section shall not be applied to any employee who has completed twenty (20) years of service upon the signing of this agreement.

(B) Upon retirement, a member may elect to forego the benefits provided by this section in exchange for a buyout of all future cost of living adjustments (COLAS) at a rate of 40% of the actuarial value of the benefit.

Section 5 - Retirement And Disability Benefits

Upon the issuance of the award in case number 2010-MBA-116, the following changes shall apply to the current pension benefits. Unless specifically amended by the terms cited below, all other pension provisions shall remain in effect for all employees.

Years of Service	Change to Plan Design
20 or more years	1. Employee contribution increased to 9% in two 1.5% increments as
	discussed; and
	2. Voluntary buyout of future COLA's at 40% of actuarial value;
10 but less than 20 years	1. Employee contribution increased to 9% in two 1.5% increments as
	discussed; and
	2. COLA reduced to 2% annual maximum increase in addition to a
	lifetime increase capped at 10% and
	3. Voluntary buyout of future COLA's at 40% of actuarial value.
Less than 10 years	1. Employee contribution increased to 9% in two 1.5% increments as
	discussed; and
	2. COLA reduced to 2% annual maximum increase a lifetime increase
ı	capped at 10% and
	3. Voluntary buyout of future COLA's at 40% of actuarial value; and
	4. Early retirement penalty increased to 6% per year; and
	5. Eligibility for retirement changed to age 65 with 10 years of service
	or Rule of 85 with a minimum age of 55; and
	6. Annuity based on employee's 3 year average budgeted salary.
	7. Retiree Healthcare limited to employee only (no dependent coverage).
New Hires	1. Employee contribution = 9%; and
	2. COLA annual maximum increase at 1.5% with a lifetime increase
	capped at 10% and
	3. Voluntary buyout of future COLA's at 40% of actuarial value; and
	4. Early retirement penalty increased to 6% per year; and
	5. Eligibility for retirement changed to age 65 with 10 years of service
	or Rule of 85 with a minimum age of 62; and
	6. Annuity based on employee's 5 year average budgeted salary; and
	7. Retiree healthcare eliminated.

Immediately following issuance of the award in case number 2010-MBA-116, employee shall be given a one time opportunity to buyback up to three (3) years of pension credit utilizing accrued sick leave with 30 days of accrued sick leave equaling one year of credit so as to enable an employee to move from one tier to the next, e.g. the "less than 10 year" category to the "10 but less than 20 year" category, provided it shall not be used to obtain vesting of the employee if otherwise not vested, i.e. they would still need to attain 10 years of actual service to vest.

ARTICLE 31 - General Provisions

Section 1

This Agreement contains the full and complete agreement between the Board and the Union on all negotiable issues and neither party shall be required during the terms hereof to negotiate upon any issue governed by this Agreement or any issue which has been a matter within the scope of bargaining which brought about the current Agreement.

Nothing in this Article shall operate as a waiver of any mid-term bargaining rights provided to the parties under the Municipal Employees Relations Act.

Section 2

It is understood that certain subjects of mutual concern shall be considered appropriate for ongoing discussion by representatives of the Union and the Board of Education. These subjects include, but are not limited to, the following: career advancement; job security; job descriptions; shared decision-making; productivity and the improvement of services; and the cleanliness and safety of the schools. For the purposes of these ongoing discussions, the parties agree to form a Labor-Management Committee, which shall consist of not more than four (4) members appointed by the President of the Board, three (3) members appointed by the President of Local 287, and a staff representative of Council #4, AFSCME. The Committee shall meet upon the request of either party at a mutually agreeable time, for which any employees who would otherwise be on their regular working time shall be paid. This Committee shall not have the authority to negotiate additions to, subtractions from, or other modifications to this Agreement, unless ratified by both parties. One purpose of this Committee is to seek a grant from the Federal Mediation and Conciliation Service or some other granting entity the purposes of which will be the furtherance of labor-management cooperation and the ongoing improvement of the New Haven public schools. Initially, the Committee will be funded by the Board in the amount of Ten Thousand Dollars (\$ 10,000). No part of said \$ 10,000 shall be expended by the Committee except upon the affirmative vote of six members of the Committee.

Section 3

So long as the Board maintains at least one Building Manager and one Assistant Building Manager in each open building owned by the Board, and operated as a school, as well as at least 11 Drivers and 12 Floaters, the Board in its discretion shall have the right to establish contracts and/or subcontracts with outside vendors to perform bargaining unit work.

ARTICLE 32 - Personal Leave

Each employee shall be entitled to three (3) days per contract year to be known as personal leave with pay not charged to sick leave. An employee intending to utilize personal leave shall notify his/her Supervisor at least twenty-four hours prior to taking such leave unless such notification is impossible due to circumstances beyond the employee's control. Personal

days must be utilized within the contract year or they will be lost. Employees shall not be entitled to compensation for unused personal days.

ARTICLE 33 - Past Practice

Employees shall continue to enjoy each right, benefit and privilege which they have enjoyed heretofore as a result of the mutual understandings of the parties, unless such right, benefit or privilege is or has been superseded by a provision of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 34 - Residency

There shall be no residency requirement.

ARTICLE 35 - Savings Clause

In the event that any Federal or State legislation, governmental regulation or court decision cause invalidation of any article or section of this agreement, all other articles and sections not so invalidated shall remain in full force and effect.

ARTICLE 36 - Substance Abuse Policy

Section 1: Purposes

The purposes of this policy are as follows:

- A. To establish and maintain a safe, healthy working environment for all employees and to protect the public;
 - B. To insure the reputation of the City of New Haven employees as good, responsible citizens worthy of public trust;
- C. To demonstrate a clear expectation and understanding that a drug test shall be considered a condition of entry/application to the employ of the City and in reasonable suspicion scenarios as defined herein;
 - D. To reduce the incidents of accidental injury to person or property;
 - E. To reduce absenteeism, tardiness and indifferent job performance; and
- F. To provide assistance toward rehabilitation for any employee who seeks help in overcoming any addiction to, dependence upon, or problem with alcohol or drugs.

Section 2: Definitions

- A. Alcohol or Alcoholic Beverages means the intoxicating agent in beverage alcohol, ethyl alcohol or other low molecular weight alcohol, including methyl and isopropyl alcohol
- B. Drug means any substance (other than alcohol) capable of altering the mood, perception, pain level or judgment of the individual consuming it.
- C. Prescribed Drug means any substance prescribed for the individual consuming it by a licensed medical practitioner.
- D. Illegal Drug means any drug or controlled substance, the sale possession or consumption of which is illegal.
- E. Ranking Supervisor means any supervisory employee who is the employee's immediate supervisor in the chain of command, or the Department Head or his/her designee.
- F. Employee Assistance Program means Employee Assistance Program provided by the City of New Haven or any agency/entity with whom the City has contracted to provide said program.
- G. Union President means President of Local 287, Council 4, AFSCME, AFL-CIO or his/her designee.
- H. Refusal to Submit to Reasonable Suspicion Drug Testing The refusal by an employee to submit to a drug or alcohol screening test based on reasonable suspicion will result in the employee's immediate suspension without pay and subsequent disciplinary action, which may include dismissal from the City.

Section 3: Testing Based Upon Reasonable Suspicion

- A. Purpose: This section is intended to specify the methods to be used by the City when an employee's conduct, behavior, demeanor or statements have created reasonable suspicion that he or she has engaged in "substance abuse." Substance abuse is defined for purposes of this section as the ingestion of an illegal drug or the abuse of alcohol or of a legally prescribed drug.
- B. Voluntary Disclosure and Employee Assistance:
 - 1. An employee who has completed his or her initial probationary period with the City and has engaged in substance abuse and voluntarily discloses this issue to his/her Department Head and requests treatment and rehabilitative assistance shall be given assistance under the City's Employee Assistance Program. Access of this type shall be limited to two occasions, provided that he or she has not previously failed to comply with the requirements of the program during a prior

enrollment. An employee referred to the program shall not be disciplined for the substance abuse disclosed. However, failure to comply with the terms of this program shall subject the employee to discipline.

- 2. Any employee who returns to employment following completion of a program under the Employee Assistance Program shall be subject to follow-up testing as determined by the EAP provider.
- C. <u>Basis for Testing</u>: The testing authorized under this policy shall be preceded by a determination by a supervisor that the conduct, behavior, demeanor or statements of the employee have given that supervisor "reasonable suspicion" that the employee has engaged in substance abuse.
- D. <u>Preservation of Rights</u>: This policy does not constitute a waiver of the rights of members of the bargaining unit regarding drug testing protection provided by United States or Connecticut Constitution or statutes.

E. Preliminary Determination of Reasonable Suspicion of Substance Abuse:

- 1. An order to undergo a test pursuant to this agreement shall be based on preliminary and final determinations of reasonable suspicion of substance abuse by designated supervisors. A supervisor shall base his or her preliminary determination on facts regarding the conduct, behavior, demeanor and statements of the employee observed by that supervisor or reliably and speedily reported to him or her. This preliminary determination shall be followed by a final determination by a second supervisor who must confirm the preliminary determination in order for testing to be ordered.
- 2. Designated supervisors shall be the Department Head, Deputy Department Head and any supervisor acting in the capacity of the Department Head or Deputy Department Head. The City shall provide training for such designated supervisors, but the lack of such training of a particular supervisor shall not prevent his or her determination of reasonable suspicion of substance abuse, unless the lack of training is shown to have undermined the reliability of the determination.

F. Order to Undergo Test:

- 1. When a designated supervisor makes a determination based on reasonable suspicion and that determination is confirmed by a second supervisor, the employee shall be informed of this preliminary determination and shall be immediately relieved of duty. The employee shall be entitled to <u>Weingarten</u> representation rights by a bargaining unit representative.
- 2. Following the determination, the employee shall be directed to immediately report to the designated testing facility. It is expected that the test will be administered within two (2) hours following the determination.

- 3. The employee shall be entitled to <u>Weingarten</u> representation during the sample production process.
- G. <u>Testing Procedures</u>: The testing procedures shall be in accordance with those set forth in Appendix A. Test results shall not be used for disciplinary purposes unless they have been obtained in accordance with the procedures outlined in this section.
- H. <u>Confidentiality</u>: Records of the process used to order a test and test results shall be maintained along with other employee medical records, and shall be handled consistent with the policies respecting such records. In addition, an employee who elects participation in the Employee Assistance Program shall be required to authorize the release of these records to the personnel utilized in that program.
- I. What Constitutes a Refusal to Take a Test: The following actions may constitute a refusal to take a drug or alcohol test:
 - Blatant refusal to submit to the testing procedure or engaging in any conduct that clearly obstructs the testing process; including being unavailable for testing;
 - Failure to provide an adequate amount of breath for an alcohol breath test without a valid medical reason;
 - Failure to sign the alcohol testing form;
 - Failure to submit to a confirmation test for alcohol after a positive result;
 - Failure to endorse items to verify chain of custody for any specimen;
 - Failure to provide sufficient amount of urine for a drug test without a valid medical reason;
 - Failure to provide necessary identification before submitting to test;
 - Failure to remain available for such testing.
- J. Consequences of Refusal to Take a Test: The consequences for refusal to take a required drug or alcohol test are the same as if the employee had tested positive for drug or alcohol use, as listed in Section 10 of this Policy. In addition, the refusal shall constitute insubordination and the employee shall be subject to discipline.
- K. Cost of Required Tests: The City shall pay for the following tests:
 - Pre-employment drug testing;
 - Random testing;
 - Reasonable suspicion testing;
 - Return to duty drug testing; and
 - Follow up testing.

The employee shall be responsible to pay for the following tests:

- Split analysis testing.
- L. <u>Transportation</u>: The City will provide transportation for the employee to the testing facility when the employee is being tested under reasonable suspicion procedures. The City shall provide transportation for an employee to the employee's home when the employee tests positive under these procedures.

Section 4: Random Testing

- A. Random testing pursuant to the City of New Haven's CDL Policy shall continue for all affected workers. The parties recognize that industry standards may change during the life of the CDL policy. Any such changes shall be negotiated pursuant to the requirements of MERA.
- B. Any expansion of random testing beyond the CDL Policy shall only be initiated pursuant to an amendment to this policy.

Section 5: Post-Accident Testing

As soon as practicable following an accident, each surviving employee will be tested for alcohol and controlled substances when (1) the accident involved a fatality or serious injury or (2) the employee received a citation for a moving traffic violation. An <u>accident</u> is defined as an incident involving a motor vehicle in which there is a fatality, an injury treated away from the scene or a vehicle required to be towed from the scene.

An employee who is subject to post-accident testing must remain available for such testing, or the City may consider the employee to have refused to submit to it.

The City should make every attempt to test an employee for alcohol within two hours and for drugs within 32 hours of an accident. If an alcohol test has not been given within 8 hours of the accident, or a drug test has not been given within 32 hours, the City must cease trying to administer such test and must prepare and maintain on file a record stating the reason why the appropriate test was not promptly administered.

The requirements of this section should not be construed to require the delay of necessary medical attention for injured people following an accident or to prohibit an employee from leaving the scene of an accident for the length of time necessary to obtain necessary emergency medical care or to obtain any other assistance necessary at the accident site. However, employees must remain available for testing and shall not consume alcohol or drugs until the post-accident test has been performed.

Section 6: Return to Duty Testing

If an employee has engaged in prohibited conduct regarding alcohol and/or drug misuse, the employee must undergo a return to duty test prior to returning to the job. The test must indicate a breath alcohol concentration of less than 0.02 or a verified negative result for drug use. When an employee engages in prohibited conduct, the City must advise the employee of the

resources available to evaluate and resolve drug and/or alcohol problems through the EAP program. In addition, each employee who engages in prohibited conduct must be evaluated by a substance abuse professional (SAP) who shall determine what assistance, if any, the employee needs in resolving drug and/or alcohol problems.

On a first offense for a positive alcohol test, if the SAP determines that the employee requires assistance in handling an alcohol problem, the employee must properly follow the prescribed rehabilitation program. If the rehabilitation program requires time off, said time off will be granted with or without pay for up to sixteen weeks without a loss of seniority or benefit eligibility. During the period of rehabilitation the employee may elect to use any accrued vacation or sick time. Any paid time off (vacation or sick time) used in accordance with this provision shall be subtracted from the sixteen-week entitlement referred to herein.

On a first offense for a positive drug test, if the SAP determines that the employee requires assistance in handling a drug problem, the employee must properly follow the prescribed rehabilitation program. If the rehabilitation program requires time off, said time off will be granted with or without pay for up to sixteen weeks without a loss of seniority or benefit eligibility. During the period of rehabilitation the employee may elect to use any accrued vacation or sick time. Any paid time off (vacation or sick time) used in accordance with this provision shall be subtracted from the sixteen-week entitlement referred to herein.

When an employee has properly followed the prescribed rehabilitation, the employee must then be reevaluated by the substance abuse professional. If the SAP determines that the employee has properly followed the rehabilitation program, then the employee must undergo a return to duty test with a negative result as prescribed herein before being allowed to return to the performance of his job. In the event the employee fails to comply with the prescribed rehabilitation or fails to pass a return to duty test he or she shall be subject to further discipline up to and including termination.

Section 7: Alcoholic Beverages

- A. No alcoholic beverages will be brought onto City premises, or consumed while on City premises, except in the performance of official duties. The Department will invoke appropriate disciplinary action for any violations.
- B. Drinking or being under the influence of alcoholic beverages while on duty is cause for discipline.

Section 8: Prescription Drugs

- A. No prescription drug shall be brought upon City premises by any employee other than the employee (or members of the employee's immediate family) for whom the drug is prescribed by a licensed medical practitioner, and shall be used only in the manner, combination and quantity prescribed.
- B. Where the employee has been informed that the use of a prescribed drug may pose a risk to the employee or others, the employee shall so advise his/her Department Head or Deputy Department Head.

Section 9: Illegal Drugs

- A. The use or possession of an illegal drug or controlled substance by an employee on duty is cause for suspension or termination, and/or referral for criminal prosecution.
- B. The sale, trade or delivery of illegal drugs or controlled substances by an employee on duty to another person is cause for suspension or termination, and/or referral for criminal prosecution.

Section 10: Procedures

The procedures of the City of New Haven in regard to an employee using, possessing or under the influence of alcohol, drugs or chemicals while on duty are as follows:

- A. An employee shall report to his place of assignment fit and able to perform his required duties and shall not by any improper act render himself unfit for duty.
 - STEP 1: Any Supervisor who has cause to suspect that an employee is under the influence of alcohol, drugs or chemicals shall immediately relieve said employee from duty with pay in order to protect said employee, fellow employees and the public from harm. Supervisors shall receive training by certified drug and alcohol experts on how to detect and process substance abuse cases.
 - STEP 2: The Supervisor shall immediately notify the Department Head, or in his absence, the ranking supervisor. Any employee being interviewed/tested may consult with and be accompanied by a representative of the Union. The Union representative may confer with and advise the employee before and after the testing process, but shall not participate in the process in any way except as an observer. The interview/testing process will not be unreasonably delayed simply because a Union representative is unable to be present.
 - STEP 3: The Department Head, or in his absence, the ranking supervisor shall interview the employee concerning alleged alcohol or controlled substance abuse. Such interview shall be conducted in order to document the reasons and observations of the interviewers and to ascertain from the employee any recent use of prescribed drugs or non-prescribed drugs, or any indirect exposure to drugs that may result in a positive test.
 - STEP 4: If the interviewers document cause, then the employee will be given the following option(s):
 - a) The employee may resign or retire, if eligible, without penalty or prejudice.

- b) The employee can claim than he/she is not under the influence of alcohol or illegal drugs.
 - 1. If there is no criminal investigation pending, the employee can admit there is cause for reasonable suspicion of alleged alcohol or substance abuse, and shall, within 24 hours, enroll in an Employee Assistance program (EAP).

STEP 5: If the employee chooses paragraph (b) in Step 4, the test procedures set forth in Appendix A may be ordered by the Department Head or, in his absence, the ranking supervisor. A positive test shall result in the following discipline:

- 1. The first offense shall result in an immediate two (2) day suspension without pay.
- 2. Second or subsequent offenses shall be progressive in nature.

A. The employee shall have the right and shall not be denied the right to the presence of a Union Representative during any part of these procedures.

TESTING PROCEDURES

What are the testing procedures for drugs?

All drug testing will be done from urine specimens collected under highly controlled conditions at the following location: St. Raphael's Occupational Health & Rehabilitation Services at 789-3530. The person collecting the urine sample will be the same gender as the employee submitting the sample. The collection site will be secured to prevent any tampering or switching of samples. The City reserves the right to change and/or add providers.

When the employee has submitted a specimen, the collection person will determine whether there is a sufficient amount of urine for testing. If there is not enough, the employee may be asked to drink fluids and wait until the employee is able to provide a sufficient amount of urine to test. The urine collected from each employee will be divided into two different sample containers. This is known as a split specimen collection. The person collecting the specimen will divide the specimen into the two containers in the presence of the employee and will label both accordingly. The employee must ensure that the split samples are both accurately marked with the correct identification.

The primary sample is then tested for the presence of drugs, while the second or "split" sample is stored in a secured, refrigerated location. The initial test is the immunoassay test, which screens the sample for usage of the five (5) classes of drugs. The second test is a confirmation test. The labs that perform the tests must be certified by the Federal Department of Health & Human Services.

The testing program is limited to five (5) drug types: Marijuana, Cocaine, Opiates, Amphetamines, and Phencyclidine (PCP). The positive levels for the five (5) classes of drug tests are in the table below:

Drug	Initial Test Levels (ng/ml)*	Confirmation Test Levels (ng/ml)*
Marijuana	50	15
Cocaine	300	150
Opiates	2000	2000
Phencyclidine (PCP	25	25
Amphetamines	1000	500

*ng/ml means nanograms per milliliter. A nanogram is one billionth of a gram. A milliliter is one thousandth of a liter.

If the results of the initial test are negative, the testing laboratory will so advise the Medical Review Officer (MRO). The MRO is a licensed physician not employed by the testing laboratory who interprets the drug test results. The MRO's role includes making determinations that other factors besides drugs may be affecting a particular test result, and the MRO may conduct sessions with individual employees to learn more about their medical histories and other factors which might influence a test result.

If the results of the initial test exceed the test levels for any of the five (5) drug classes, a second (confirmation) test is performed. This test is done differently by using gas chromatography/mass spectrometry techniques. Only specimens that are confirmed positive on the second or confirmatory test are reported positive to the Medical Review Officer for review and analysis.

If the test result of the primary specimen is positive, you may request the Medical Review Officer to send the second (or split) specimen to a different certified lab for testing. If the result of the test of the split specimen is "negative", the MRO shall cancel the test. If an employee wants the split specimen tested, he or she must advise the MRO within seventy two (72) hours of being notified of the positive test result of the primary specimen.

The City will keep a record in the employee's file showing the type of test (preemployment, periodic, etc.); date of collection; location of collection; entity performing the collection; name of the lab; name of the MRO; and the test results.

What are the testing procedures for alcohol?

Alcohol testing is done by testing breath, using a device called an Evidential Breath Testing Device (EBT). The EBT is a scientific instrument that determines the concentration of alcohol in the bloodstream by analyzing a specific amount of exhaled breath. The test result is a number representing the blood alcohol concentration (BAC), which is expressed in grams of alcohol per 210 liters of breath. The EBT prints out numbered copies of the test results. A BAC of 0.04 or greater indicates alcohol impairment. A BAC between 0.02 and 0.04 indicates likely alcohol impairment. A BAC less than 0.02 indicates no alcohol impairment.

People who have been trained and certified as breath alcohol technicians (BAT) will conduct the tests, check the EBT prior to testing to ensure its accuracy, and conduct the tests. Testing should be conducted in an area that allows the employees as much privacy as is feasible. The tester will remain present at all times during the testing procedure.

First, in the employee's presence the BAT makes sure that the EBT is responding accurately. Then, a sealed mouthpiece is opened and placed into the device. The employee is required to blow into the mouthpiece for at least six seconds or until the EBT indicates that it has obtained a sufficient amount of air to test. The EBT will then print the test results, with a copy given to the employee.

If the initial test shows a reading less than 0.02 the test is recorded as "negative". If the initial test results indicate a BAC of 0.02 or greater, a confirmation test will be conducted, after a fifteen (15) minute interval has passed to make sure that the sample was not tainted by recent use of food, tobacco, or other products. The confirmation test is done on the same EBT as the first test. If the two results are different, the confirmation test results are controlling. At this point, the breath alcohol test is completed; the employee must sign the testing form and be provided with a copy.

Substance abuse testing that currently exists under the Commercial Drivers License (CDL) Policy shall continue pursuant to the terms of the policy. In addition, the policy may be extended by the City to all employees who operate City vehicles. In the event the City decides to extend the policy to all drivers, it shall first notify the Union in writing of its intent and the date of the implementation.

The parties understand that the testing means and methods defined herein represent the current standard in the industry for such testing. As such, any testing defined in any City policies that are not consistent with the means and methods defined herein shall be considered updated to conform with this policy. The parties recognize that industry standards may change during the life of this policy. Any such changes shall be negotiated pursuant to the requirements of MERA. The parties agree to review the means and methods defined herein at reasonable intervals and to update such methods when required. The goal of the parties shall be to promote the most efficient, effective and accurate methods available.

ARTICLE 37 - Duration & Contract Renewal

Section 1

The duration of this contract shall extend from July 1, 2015 through June 30, 2018, and until a subsequent contract is negotiated and becomes effective.

Section 2

This Agreement contains the entire agreement between the parties and shall not be altered or amended except by a written agreement signed by both parties hereto.

Section 3

Negotiations for a new contract shall commence on or about January 1, 2018.

NEW HAVEN BOARD OF EDUCATION

Dr. Carlos Torre, President, New Haven Board Of Education

William F. Clark, Chief Operating Officer,

New Haven Public Schools

LOCAL 287, COUNCIL 4, AFSCME

Thomas DeLucia, President, Local 287

Council 4, AFSCME, AFL-CIO

APPENDIX A - WAGES - 2015-16

JOB TITLE	SALARY	
BUILDING MANAGER	26.1489	
ASST. BUILDING MANAGER	23.2994	
FLOATER	20.9305	
DRIVER	23.5630	

APPENDIX A - WAGES - 2016-17

SALARY	
26.6719	
23.7653	
21.3491	
24.0343	
	26.6719 23.7653 21.3491

APPENDIX A - WAGES - 2017-18

JOB TITLE	SALARY	
BUILDING MANAGER	27.2053	
ASST. BUILDING MANAGER	24.2406	
FLOATER	21.7761	
DRIVER	24.5150	

6. The parties agree further that the Elm City Montessori shall be considered the same as Public Charter Schools with respect to cleaning serviced and as such shall not be considered New Haven Public Schools or aPublic School building with respect to Custodial Staffing requirements. <u>APPENDIX B</u>

MEDICAL PLAN

The Full Dental Plan is designed to cover diagnostic, preventive and restorative procedures necessary for adequate dental health.

Covered services include:

- Oral Examinations
- Periapical and bitewing x-rays
- Topical fluoride applications for those under age 19
- Prophylaxis, including cleaning, scaling and polishing
- Repair of dentures
- Palliative emergency treatment
- Routine fillings consisting of silver amalgam and tooth color materials;including stainless steel crowns (primary teeth)
- Simple extractions**
- Endodontics including pulpotomy, direct pulp capping and root canal therapy (excluding restoration)
- * Payment for an inlay, onlay or crown will equal the amount payable for a three-surface amalgam filling when the member is not covered by the Dental Amendatory Rider A.
- ** Payment for a surgical extraction or a hemisection with root removal will equal the amount payable for a simple extraction when the member is not covered by Dental Amendatory Rider A.

ACCESSING BENEFITS:

Participating Dentists Benefits.

When receiving care from one of over 1,800 Participating Dentists, the member simply presents an identification card showing dental coverage. The dentist bills us directly for all covered services.

For dental care provided by a participating Dentist, we pay the lesser of the dentist's usual charge or the Usual, Customary and Reasonable Charge as determined by us. The dentist accepts our reimbursement as full payment and may not bill the member for any additional charges.

Non-Participating Dentists Benefits

For covered dental services provided by a Non-Participating Dentist, in or out of Connecticut, we pay an amount equal to the dentist's usual charge or the applicable allowance for the procedure, as determined by us. The member is responsible for any difference between the amount paid by us and the fee charged by the dentist.

This does not constitute our health plan or insurance policy. It is only a general description for the purposes of this Request for Proposal, of the Anthem Blue Cross & Blue Shield Full Dental Plan. Refer to your Master Group Policy or Description of Benefits, on file with your employer, for a complete listing of benefits, maximums, exclusions and limitation

DENTAL AMENDATORY RIDER A ADDITIONAL BASIC BENEFITS

In addition to the services provided under your dental program, the following additional basic benefits are provided:

- Inlays (not part of bridge)
- Onlays (not part of bridge)
- Crown (not part of bridge)
- Space Maintainers
- Oral Surgery consisting of fracture and dislocation treatment, diagnosis and treatment of cyst and abscess, surgical extractions and impaction
 - Apicoectomy

The dental services listed above are subject to the following qualifications:

- We will pay for individual crowns, inlays and onlays only when amalgam or synthetic fillings would not be satisfactory for the retention of the tooth, as determined by us.
- We will not pay for a replacement provided less than five (5) years following a placement or replacement which was covered under this Rider. We will not pay for individual crowns, inlays or onlays to alter vertical dimension, for the purpose of precision attachment of dentures, or when they are splinted together for any reason.
- If the member is not covered by Dental Amendatory Rider C (Prosthodontics) we will pay for the following types of crowns, inlays or onlays, but only when there is clinical evidence that amalgam or synthetic fillings would not be satisfactory for the retention of the tooth:
- 1. One tooth on either side or two teeth on one side of a replacement for missing teeth, as part of a fixed bridge.
- 2. No benefits will be provided for the tooth replacements.
- 3. Space maintainers payment will be made for devices to preserve space due to premature loss of primary teeth, but not for interceptive orthodontic devices. Payment will be made for up to two devices per member per lifetime.

ACCESSING BENEFITS

Participating Dentists Benefits

Anthem Blue Cross & Blue Shield will pay the lesser of fifty percent of the dentist's usual charge or fifty percent of the Usual, Customary and Reasonable Charge, as determined by us, for the dental services described in this Rider. Dentists who participate in our dental programs agree to accept our allowance as full payment and may not bill the member for any additional charges except for the remaining coinsurance balance.

Non-Participating Dentists Benefits

In the event a non-participating dentist renders these services, we will pay to the member the lesser of fifty percent of the dentist's charge or fifty percent of the applicable allowance for the procedure as determined by us. The member is responsible for any difference between the amount paid by us and the fee charged by the dentist.

This (does not constitute your health plan or insurance policy. It is only a general description of the Anthem Blue Cross and Blue Shield Dental Amendatory Rider A.

DENTAL AMENDATORY RIDER B PROSTHODONTICS

The following prosthetic services are provided under Dental Amendatory Rider B;

- Denture, full and partial
- Bridges, fixed and removable
- Addition of teeth to partial dentures to replace extracted teeth

The dental services listed above are subject to the following qualifications:

Anthem Blue Cross & Blue Shield of Connecticut will pay for standard procedures for prosthetic services as determined by us. For fixed bridges, we will pay for the replacement of missing teeth and for one tooth on either side or two teeth on one side of the replacement. We will not pay for a denture or bridge replacement, which is provided less than five years following a placement or replacement, which was covered under the contract. We also not pay for crowns splinted together for any reason.

ACCESSING BENEFITS:

Participating Dentists Benefits

Anthem Blue Cross & Blue Shield of Connecticut will pay the lesser of fifty percent of the dentist's usual charge or fifty percent of Usual, Customary and Reasonable Charge, as determined by us, for the dental services described in this Rider. Dentists who participate in our dental programs agree to accept our allowance as full payment and may bot bill the member for any additional charges except for the remaining coinsurance balance.

Non-Participating Dentist Benefits

In the event a non-participating dentist renders these services, we will pay to the member the lesser of fifty percent of the dentist's charge of fifty percent of the applicable allowance for the procedure as determined by us. The member is responsible for any difference between the amount paid by us and the fee charged by the dentist.

This does not constitute your health plan or insurance policy. It is only a general description for the purposes of this Request for Proposal, of the Anthem Blue Cross & Blue Shield of Connecticut Dental Amendatory Rider B. Refer to your Master Group Policy or Description of Benefits, on file with your employer, for a complete listing of benefits, maximums, exclusions and limitations

DENTAL AMENDATORY RIDER C PERIODONTICS

Periodontal services consisting of:

- · Gingival curettage
- Gingivectomy and gingivoplasty
- Osseous surgery, including flap entry and closure
- Mucogingivoplastic surgery
- Management of acute infection and oral lesions

The maximum benefit we will provide for periodontal services per person per year is \$500.00.

ACCESSING BENEFITS: Participating Dentists Benefits

Anthem Blue Cross & Blue Shield of Connecticut will pay the lesser of fifty percent of the dentist's usual charge or fifty percent of the Usual, Customary and Reasonable Charge, as determined by us, for the dental services described in the Rider. Dentists who participate in our dental programs agree to accept our allowance as full payment and may not bill the member for any additional charges except for the remaining coinsurance balance.

Non-Participating Dentists Benefits

In the event a non-participating dentist renders these services, we will pay to the member the lesser of fifty percent of the dentist's charge of fifty percent of the applicable allowance for the procedure as determined by us. The member is responsible for any difference between the amount paid by us and the fee charged by the dentist.

This does not constitute your health plan or insurance policy. It is only a general description for the purposes of this Request for Proposal, of the Anthem Blue Cross & Blue Shield of Connecticut Dental Amendatory Rider C. Refer to your Master Group Policy or Description of Benefits, on file with your employer, for a complete listing of benefits, maximums, exclusions and limitations.

DENTAL AMENDATORY RIDER D ORTHODONTICS

The following Orthodontic services are provided;

Handicapping malocclusion for a member under age 19, consisting of the installation of orthodontic appliances and orthodontic treatments concerned with the reduction or elimination of an existing malocclusion through the correction of malposed teeth.

The maximum amount payable for orthodontic services is \$600.00 per member per lifetime.

ACCESSING BENEFITS:

Participating Dentists Benefits

Anthem Biue Cross & Blue Shield of Connecticut will pay sixty percent of the Usual, Customary and Reasonable Charge, as determined by us, for the dental services described in this Rider. Dentists who participate in our dental programs agree to accept our allowance as full payment and may not bill the member for any additional charges except for the remaining coinsurance balance.

Non-Participating Dentists Benefits

In the event a non-participating dentist renders these services, we will pay to the member the lesser of sixty percent of the dentist's charge or sixty percent of the applicable allowance for the procedure as determined by us. The member is responsible for any difference between the amount paid by us and the fee charged by the dentist.

This does not constitute your health plan or insurance policy. It is only a general description for the purposes of this Request for Proposal, of the Anthem Blue Cross & Blue Shield of Connecticut Dental Amendatory Rider D. Refer to your Master Group Policy or Description of Benefits, on file with your employer, for a complete listing of benefits, maximums, exclusions and limitations.

City of New Haven Custodians BC2 - 2011

Benefit	Bluecare POS (BC2)
Cost Shares	In Network Services subject to copays
Cost Strates	
	Out –of –network services subject to deductible and coinsurance
	1
	Copay-\$15 PCP Office Visit/\$25 Specialist OV
	\$75 Emergency Room
	\$100 Out patient Surgery,\$250 Hospital Admission
Out of Network Benefit	
	OON Network Deductible-\$40Q/\$800/\$1 200 Coinsurance 20%
	Out of Pocket Maximum-\$800/\$1 600/2400
	Lifetime Max In-Ntwrk Unlimited/Out-Ntwrk Unlimited
Out of State Benefit	
WHE YOU INLY & VAYAAL	Out of State Benefits are Covered Only in an
	Emergency or Urgent Situation or as Out of Network
In State Network	
	Uses the Bluecare Network for In-Network
	Benefits for any other providers would be an
	Out of Network Benefit
PREVENTIVE CARE	
Pediatric Age based schedule	No Copay
•	7 exams birth to 1
	7 exams 1 to 5
	one a year 5-22
Adult Age Based Schedule	No Copay
<u> </u>	22+ one a year
Immunizations	As part of Preventative Exam
Gynelogical/Obstetrics	\$25 copay
	\$25 Copay Maternity-First Visit Only
Mammography	1 baseline- 35 to 39 years of age
8 1 7	once every year- 40 years of age or older
	in addition- as medically necessary
Hearing Exams*	\$25 Copay
Vision Exams*	\$25 Covered once every 24 months

City of New Haven Custodians BC2-2011

Benefit	Bluecare POS (BC2)
MEDICAL SERVICES	
Medical office visits	\$15 Copay PGP \$25 Specialist
Physical or Occupational Therapy	\$25 Copay Unlimited Visits
Speech Therapy	\$25 Copay Unlimited Visits
Chiropractic Services	\$25 Copay Unlimited Visits
Allergy Services	\$25 Copay for office visits and testing No copay for injections 60 visits in 2 years
Diagnostic, Lab & X-ray	Covered MRI/CAT \$0
Outpatient Mental Health & Substance Abuse (Biologically Based)	\$25 Copay
Outpatient Mental Health & Substance Abuse (Non Biologically Based)	\$25 Copay
EMERGENCY CARE	
Emergency Room	\$75 Copay (waived if admitted)
Urgent Care	\$50 Copay
Walk-In Centers	\$15 Copay
Ambulance	100% Covered Maximum: Land-unlimited; Air \$4000 per trip

City of New Haven Custodians BC2-2011

Benefit	Bluecare POS (BC2)
INPATIENI HUSPITAL-	
Inpatlent-uenerai/Medicail/Surgical/ Maternity (Semi-Private)	All Hospital Admissions Require Pre-Cert \$250 Per Admission Copay
Ancillary services-Medications and Supplies	Covered
Mental Health (Biologically Based)	\$250 Per Admission Copay
Mental Health (Non-Biologically Based)	\$250 Copay Per Admission Copay
Substance Abuse	\$250 Per Admission Copay
Rehabilitative Services	\$250 Per Admission Copay
Skilled Nursing Facility	\$250 Per Admission Copay 90 Days Per calendar Year
Outpatient Surgery (Facility Charges)	\$100 Copay
Pre-Admission Testing	Covered
Diagnostic Lab & X-Ray	Covered MRI/CAT \$0

City of New Haven Custodians BC2 - 2011

Benefit	Bluecare POS (BC2)
OTHER SERVICES	
Durable Medical Equipment (Including Prosthetics)	Covered at 100%
Home Health Care	Covered OON- \$50 Ded & 20% Coinsurance
Hospice	No Copay Up to 6 Months per Calendar Year
Acupuncture	Not Covered
Foot Orthotics	Limited to Specific Items & Diagnosis
Gastric Bypass	Covered
ТМЈ	Not Covered
Infertility	Phase I: \$15 OV Copay Phase II/III: 50% coinsurance up to \$5000 LT max

Hearing and vision exams not rendered by your Primary care Physician can take a specialist copay of \$25. If you have a vision or hearing screening by your Primary Care Physician no copay will apply

New Haven 3 Tier Drug Custodians 2012

	New 3 Tier Rx Plan
[Network	Access to over 680 Pharmacies in CT Access to over 52,500 pharmacies nationwide
Retail Pharmacy	
Tier 1-Copay-Generic	\$5.00
Tier 2-Llsted Brand Copay	\$15.00
Tier 3-Non-Listed Brand Copay Mail Order	\$25.00
Tier1-Copay-Generic	\$10.00
Tier 2 -Listed Brand Copay	\$30.00
Tier 3-Non-Listed Brand Copay	\$50.00
Non Participating Pharmacy*	
Deductible	\$0
Coinsurance*	20%
Day Limits	
Retail	30 day -1 copay
Mail Order	31-90 day supply- 2 copays

New Haven 3 Tier Drug Custodians 2012

Concurrent Drug Utilization Review

'Dispensed As Written	MD override not allowed	
'Pregnancy Category X	ves	
'Prior Authorization	yes	
"Age Gender	yes	
•Refill Too Soon	yes	
•Duplicate Therapy	yes	
•Quantity Limits	yes	
•Step Therapy	yes	

Other Prescription Benefits

Diabetic Supplies

Not Subject to copays and maximums Covered

Pill Bill

- 'Members with the Bluecara plan do not have an out of network prescription benefit
- •Non-par pharmacists reimbursed at 80% of in network allowance. Member is also responsible for the difference between

Anthem Blue Cross and Blue Shield's payment and the pharmacist's actual charge.

- *Dispensed as written-Allows the member to receive a brand when the generic is available at just the brand copay
- when the doctor writes "Dispensed as Written" on the prescription. If the doctor fails to write "Dispensed as Written" on the prescription and member request the brand with the generic available, the member will pay the difference between the cost of the generic and brand drug and the brand drug copay
- *Pregnancy Category X-monitor instances where a prescribed medication may be inappropriate for pregnant customers
- *Prior Authorization-medications which require pharmacy manager or plan approval before you may receive benefits
- *Age Gender-monitor instances where a prescribed medication or dosage may be inappropriate for customers of a

specific age or gender

- *Refill Too Soon-Benefits will not be available for refill medications until 85% of the prior medication has been used.
- *Duplicate Therapy-identifies drugs with the same therapeutic value and can prevent toxicity
- *Ouantity Limits-affects the frequency or dosage of certain medications for which you receive benefits
- * <u>Step Therapy</u>-requires that you first use a specific medication before alternative therapies may be tried or prescribed

Bluecare Vision Rider

VisionCare provides you and your family with yearly eye examinations for vision corrections and the prescription of lenses when necessary.

COVERAGE WORKS TWO WAYS

When you visit a participating provider, he/she will bill the Plan directly. It is your responsibility to pay the provider directly for any charges which exceed the maximum allowance. You may also choose to visit a physician, optometrist or facility that is not a part of the provider network. If so, you are responsible for full payment to the provider, and the Plan will reimburse you for services rendered up to the allowable schedule. Simply submit the itemized bill to the Plan.

VISION EXAMINATIONS

Complete vision examinations with or without refraction, prescription of lenses when necessary, initiation of treatment programs, and the verification of lenses prescribed are covered when rendered by a physician, optometrist or optical center. (The maximum benefit is \$45 per calendar year).

Exam with dilation of pupils (cycloplegia) Up to \$45 And post cycloplegic visit if required Exam without cydoplegia

per calendar year Up to \$40 per calendar year

Up to \$36 per calendar year

OPTICAL SERVICES

Frames for prescription lenses

Services include prescribed lenses and frames including fitting, adjustment and aftercare for maintenance of comfort and efficiency. (Prescribed lenses and frames are limited to one frame and set of lenses for each member per calendar year.)

· minos to prosenpulos comes	,
Single vision lenses	Up to \$48.40 per calendar year
Bifocal lenses	Up to \$59.20 per calendar year
Trifocal lenses	Up to \$86.00 per calendar year

Contact lenses (including fitting, Up to \$48.40 per calendar year

Training, and lifetime warranty) Contact lenses when used to correct Up to \$231 per Visual acuity to 20/70 or when calendar year Determined medically necessary by the Plan (including fitting, training, and lifetime Warranty)

EXCLUSIONS AND LIMITATIONS

Vision examinations and services including but not limited to: 1. Services, frames, and lenses required by the employer as a condition of employment or provided through a medical department, clinic, or other similar service provided or maintained by the employer, or provided under any other group coverage furnished by or arranged through any employer.

- 2. Sunglasses, tinted glasses, or industrial safety glasses unless they are prescription lenses obtained at the option of the member within the benefits otherwise provided.
- 3. The quality of the prescription lenses must conform with standard Z80 of the American National Standards Institute (per pair),
- 4.Industrial safety glasses must meet American National Standards Institute Z87 specifications as they apply to the Type of work for which the use is intended.
- 5. Contact lenses for cosmetic, convenience, or any purpose other than correction of visual acuity to 20/70 or medical necessity as determined by the Plan, will be covered in an amount up to the single prescription lenses indemnity amount 6. The Plan will not pay for vision care services rendered

after the date the member ceases 10 be covered hereunder, except for lenses and frames ordered prior to such termina tion and delivered within 31 days from such date.

7. The benefits payable for vision examinations, lenses, and frames are indemnity benefits only.

This description is for illustrative purposes only, and is subject, in all cases to the provisions of the yisionCare Rider, which is made part of the Subscriber ® Registered Marks of the Anthem Blue Cross and Blue Shield Agreement

Anthem, Lumenos

Lumenos HSA Plan Summary

The lumenos⁸ HSA plan is designed to empower you to take contra! of your health, as well as the dollars you spend an your health care. This plan gives you the benefits you would receive from a typical health plan, plus health care dollars to spend your way. And you'll have access to personalized services and online tools to help you reach your health potential.

First- Use your HSA to pay for covered services:	
Health Savings Account	
With the Lumenos Health Savings Account (HSA), you	1

contribute pre-tax dollars to your HSA account. Others may also contribute dollars to your account. You can use these dollars to help meet your annual deductible responsibility. Unused dollars can be saved or Invested and accumulate through retirement.

Contributions to Your HSA For 2012, contributions can be made to your HSA up to the following: \$3,100 Individual coverage \$6,250 family coverage Note: These limits apply to all combined contributions from any source Including HSA dollars from Incentives.

Earn More Money for Your Account What's special about your Lumenos HSA plan Is that you may earn additional funds for your health account through the Healthy Rewards incentive program. To receive funds earned through the Healthy Rewards program, you must Suva an open HSA with Mellon Bank or with another rbank through which your employer is sponsoring your HSA.

Healthy Rewards If you do this: You can earn this in your HSA: Complete the Health Assessment online \$50 **Enroll In the Personal Health Coach Program** \$100 Graduate from the Personal Health Coach Program \$200 Complete our Smoking Cessation Program \$50 Complete our Weight Management Program \$50 Some eligibility requirements apply. See page 2 for program

Plus - To help you stay healthy, use: Preventive Care 100% coverage for nationally recommended services. Included are the preventive care services that meet the requirements of federal and state law, Including certain screenings, immunizations and physician

Preventive Care No deductions from the HSA or out-of-pocket costs for you as long as you receive your preventive care from an in-network provider. If you choose to go to an out-of-network provider, your deductible or Traditional Health Coverage benefits will apply.

Then-Your Bridge Responsibility The Bridge Is an amount you pay out of your pocket until you meet your annual Annual Deductible Responsibility deductible responsibility. Your bridge amount will vary depending on how many of your HSA dollars, if any, you choose to spend to help you meet your annual deductible responsibility. If you contribute HSA dollars up to the amount of your deductible and use them, your Bridge will equal 50. HSA dollars spent on covered services plus your Bridge responsibility add uptoyourannual deductible responsibility. Hearth Account + Bridge- Deductible

Bridge Your Bridge responsibility will vary. \$2,000 Individual coverage \$4,000 family coverage

If Needed -

visits.

Traditional Health Coverage

YourTraditional Health Coverage begins after you have met your Bridge responsibility,

Additional Protection For your protection, the total amount Annual Out-of-Pocket Maximum you spend out of your pocket Is limited. Once you spend that amount, the plan pays 100% of the cost for covered services for the remainder of the plan year.

Traditional Health Coverage After your bridge, the plan pays: 60% for out-of-network providers 80% for in-network providers

\$ 5,000 Individual coverage \$10,000 family coverage

\$10,000 individual coverage \$20,000 family coverage

Your annual out-of-pocket maximum consists of funds you spend from your HSA, your Bridge responsibility and your cost share amounts.

If you have questions, please cai! toll-free 1-888-224-4896. GHSA457 w inc NGF (Eff. 01/12)

Anthem.Lumenos HSA Plan Summary

Healthy rewards program

Your employer will provide you with additional health care dollars In your HAS for the following:

Health Assessment You and your family members can complete We Health Assessment, our online tool designed to help adult family member is eligible to earn \$50 In your HSA per plan year. The health Information you provide is strictly confidential. Personal Health Coach: If you qualify for the Personal Hearth Coach Program, you'll receive one-on-one assistance from a specially trained registered nurse to help you manage a healh condition. Hearth conditions may include but are not limited to diabetes, asthma, depression, high blood pressure, heart disease and pregnancy. You'll receive \$100 In your account for enrolling in the Personal Health Coach Program (one reward

per covered person per year). You'll receive \$200 for achieving your health goals and graduating from the Personal Health Coach Program (one reward per covered person per

Smoking Cessation Program: This program helps you manage withdrawal symptoms, Identify triggers and learn new behaviors and skills to remain tobacco-free. Participation is open to you and your covered family members age 18 or older, and Includes counseling support and tools, including nicotine replacement therapy coverage. You and your spouse are eligible to receive \$50 in your HSA (one reward per person per lifetime) for completing the program.

Weight Management Program: Our Weight Management Program is a personalized phone course designed to help you adopt lifestyle changes necessary to lose weight and maintain weight loss. A team of counselors (a registered dietitian and health educator) with expertise in weight management will help you address healthy eating, physical activity and exercise, stress management, and more. You and your covered family members age 18 and older who have a Body Mass Index (BMI) of 25 or higher are eligible for this program. You and your spouse are eligible to receive \$50 in your HSA (one reward per person per

lifetime) far completing the program.

To receive funds earned through Healthy Rewards, you must have an open HSA with Mellon Bank or with another bank through which your employer Is sponsoring your HSA.

Summary of Covered Services

Preventive Care

Anthem's Lumenos HSA plan covers preventive services recommended by the U.S. Preventive Services Task Force, the American Cancer Society, the Advisory Committee on Immunization Practices (ACIP) and the American Academy of Pediatrics. The Preventive Care benefit includes screening tests, Immunizations and counseling services designed to detect and treat medical conditions to prevent avoidable premature injury, Illness and death.

All preventive services received from an in-network provider are covered at 100%, are not deducted from your HSA and do not apply to your deductible. If you see an out-of-network provider, then your deductible or out-of-network coinsurance responsibility will apply. The following Is a list of covered preventive care services:

Well Baby and Weil Child Preventive Care

Office Visits through age 18; Including preventive vision exams. Screening Tests for vision, hearing, and lead exposure. Also includes pelvic exam, Pap test and contraceptive management for colorectal cancer, prostate cancer, diabetes, and osteoporosis, females who are age 18, or have been sexually active.

Immunizations:

Hepatitis A Hepatitis B

Diphtheria, Tetanus, Pertussis (DtaP)

Varicella (chicken pox)

Influenza - flu shot

Pneumococcal Conjugate (pneumonia)

Human Papllloma Virus (HPV) - cervical cancer

H. influenza type b

Polio

Measles, Mumps, Rubella (MMR)

Adult Preventive Care

Office Visits after age 18; including preventive vision exams. Screening Tests for vision and hearing, coronary artery disease, Also Includes mammograms, as well as pelvic exams, Pap test and contraceptive management.

Immunizations:

Hepatitis A Hepatitis B

Diphtheria, Tetanus, Pertussis (DtaP)

Varicella (chicken pox)

Influenza - flu shot

Pneumococcal Conjugate (pneumonia)

Human Papilloma Virus (HPV) - cervical cancer

If you have questions, please call toll-free 1-888-22GHSA457wlncNGF(Eff. 01/12

Anthem.

Lumenos HSA Plan Summary

Summary of Covered Services (Continued)

Medical Care

Anthem's Lumenos HSA plan covers a wide range of medical services to treat an illness or Injury. You can use your available HSA funds to pay for these covered services. Once you spend up to your deductible amount for covered services, you will have Traditional Health Coverage available to help pay for additional covered services.

The following is a summary of covered medical services under Anthem's Lumenos HSA plan:

Physician Office Visits

Maternity Care

• Inpatient Hospital Services

• Chiropractic Care

Outpatient Surgery Services

• Prescription Drugs

• Diagnostic X-rays/Lab Tests

• Home health care and hospice care

• Emergency Hospital Services

• Physical, Speech and Occupational Therapy Services

• Inpatient and Outpatient Mental Health and Substance Abuse Services

Some covered services may have limitations or other restrictions.* With Anthem's Lumenos HSA plan, the following services are limited:

- Skilled nursing facility services limited to 100 days per calendar year.
- Home health care services are limited to 100 visits per calendar year.
- Inpatient rehabilitative services limited to 100 days per member per calendar year.
- Chiropractic services limited to 12 visits per member per calendar year.
- Physical, speech and occupational therapy services limited to a combined total of €0 visits per member per calendar year.
- Durable medical equipment Is paid subject to deductible and 50% coinsurance.**
- Some restrictions may apply to Infertility services.
- Inpatient hospitalizations require authorizations. Prior authorization required after the first visit for PT and OT.
- Your Lumenos HSA plan Includes an unlimited lifetime maximum for in- and out-of-network services.

Prescription Drugs - copay after deductible (when purchased from a network pharmacy*)

Retail (30 day supply)

Mail Order (90 day supply)

\$10 Tier 1 copayment

\$10 Tier 1 copayment

\$25Tler 2 copayment

\$50 Tier 2 copayment

\$40 Tier 3 copayment

\$80 Tier 3 copayment

*For the out-of-network benefit, refer to the Traditional Health Coverage section.

This summary of benefits has been updated to comply with federal and state requirements, including applicable provisions of the recently enacted federal health care reform laws. As we receive additional guidance and clarification on the new health care reform laws from the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Department of Labor and Internal Revenue Service, we may be required to make additional changes to tills summary of benefits.

If you have questions, please call toll-free 1-888-224-4896.

GHSA457 w Inc NGF (Eff. 01/12)

Anthem.

Lumenos HSA Plan Summary

^{*}For a complete list of exclusions and limitation, please reference your Certificate of Coverage.

^{*} Once the Out-of-Pocket maximum has been met, the plan pays 100% of the cost for covered services for the remainder of the year.

lThis is a summary of the benefits and coverage provided under the Lumenous plan. It is not intended to be a complete list of the benefits of the plan. This summary is for a full year in the Lumenous plan. If you join the plan mid-year or have a qualified change of status, your actual benefit levels may vary.

Additional limitations and exclusions may apply.

Anthem.

In Connecticut, Anthem Blue Cross and Blue Shield Is the trade name of Anthem Health Plans, inc. in New Hampshire Anthem Blue Cross and Blue Shield is the trade name of Anthem Health Plans.

of New Hampshire, Inc. In Mains, Anthem Blue Cross and Blue Shield is the trade name of Anthem Health plans of Maine, Inc.. Independent licensees of the Blue Cross and Blue Shield Association.* Registered marks Blue Cross and Blue Shield Association.* LUMENOS is a registered trademark. If you have questions, please call toll-free 1-888-224-4896

GHSA457wincNGF(Eff.01/12

VISION CARE PLAN CENTURY PREFERRED

ANTHEM BLUE CROSS AND BLUE SHIELD'S VISION CARE RIDER OFFERS:

- Yearly eye examinations for vision corrections
- Coverage for prescription lenses (single-vision, bifocals, trifocals), frames, and contact lenses with fitting, adjustment and aftercare for maintenance of comfort and efficiency.
- In-plan and out-of-plan coverage.

VISION EXAM CO VERA GE:

Exam with dilation of pupils (cycloplegia) and

Up to \$50 per calendar year

post cycloplegic visit if required

Up to \$50 per calendar year

Exam without cycloplegia

OPTICAL SERVICES:

Frames for prescription lenses

Up to \$28 per calendar year

Single vision lenses

Up to \$33.50 per calendar year

Bifocal lenses

Up to \$52 per calendar year

Trifocal lenses

Up to S84 per calendar year

Contact lenses when used to correct visual

Up to \$225 per calendar year

acuity to 20/70 or when medically necessary Contact lenses when used for any other reason,

Up to \$33.50 per calendar year

equivalent to amount payable for single vision

PRINCIPAL LIMITATIONS & EXCLUSIONS

Services, frames, and lenses required by the employer as a condition of employment. Sunglasses, tinted glasses or industrial glasses unless they are prescription lenses. Contact lenses for cosmetic, convenience or any purpose other than correction of visual acuity to 20/70 or medical necessity as determined by Anthem Blue Cross and Blue Shield, will be covered in an amount up to the single prescription lenses indemnity amount subject to the annual maximum.

YEAR	LUMENOS	BC-2	DENTAL
7/01/09-6/30/10	N/A	10	10
7/1/10-Signingof the Agreement	0	10	10
Upon Signing of the Agreement - 6/30/12	0	13	13
7/01/12-6/30/13	The difference in the cost of the FY 11-12 LUMENOS plan and the FY 12-13 LUMENOS plan capped at an 8% increase	14	14

Appendix C

JOB DISCRIPTIONS

TRUCK DRIVER - EDUCATION

<u>NATURE OF WORK:</u> Responsible work in the care, operation, loading and unloading of a truck in a definite time schedule. Involved in the delivery of food, supplies, small equipment furniture and mail to schools, Central Kitchen and the Warehouse.

- Cafeteria, Warehouse, mail, and all related work are directed at management's discretion.
- When not required for truck driver duties, employee performs other custodial services as directed by management throughout the district.

ILLUSTRATIVE TASKS:

- Picks up truck from garage and reports to the supervisor.
- Makes deliveries between cafeteria schools, central supply and cold storage warehouse.
- · Loads food carts on truck in a prescribed manner
- Unloads carts at destination, deliveries to kitchen and sets in place, in a prescribed manner and with a set time schedule.
- Returns carts to the central kitchen.
- Stores, rotates and maintains inventory record of all frozen and staple food items.
- Sets in place any mobile equipment necessary for food service operation.
- Does stockroom work in the cafeteria schools such as uncrating, dating and rotating stock, opening and filling supplies of staples.
- Maintains cleanliness of storerooms.
- Responsible for daily cleaning of truck van and care of truck.
- Assists stockroom personnel when not required for cafeteria unit duties.
- Performs related work as required.

KNOWLEDGE ABILITIES AND SKILLS:

- Considerable knowledge in the operation of a heavy truck and highway traffic regulations and safety precautions.
- Possession of a Connecticut Motor Vehicle license.
- Ability to operate a heavy truck, such as s 20,000 lbs. van type, 91" wide by 14' long, equipped with hydraulic lift.
- Skill in the operation of a truck in all conditions of traffic and weather.
- Physical endurance to move and handle stockroom stock and food carts.
- Ability to understand and carry out written and oral instructions readily.
- Considerable knowledge of truck mechanics and lift gate operations.
- Possession of a Class II Connecticut Motor Vehicle license.
- Ability to organize and supervise the work of truck driver utility workers
- Ability to understand and carry out written and oral instructions readily.

- Ability to direct and assign written and oral instructions to others.
- Physical endurance to work for long periods inside walk-in freezer and out doors in all types of weather conditions
- Ability work effectively and cooperatively with others

EXPERIENCE AND EDUCATION:

• Graduation from a standard high school or vocational school with a minimum of two years of experience in the operation of a heavy truck, or any equivalent combination of experience and education.

JOB DESCRIPTION

Job Title

Assistant Building Manager

Spec Code

Department

New Haven Board of Education Maintenance

Reports To Prepared By Building Manager Joseph Barbarotta

Prepared Date

7/19/11

Approved By Approved Date

JOB SUMMARY:

The Assistant Building Manager (ABM) is a Board of Education Facilities Department position with a high degree of responsibility in the area of custodial and building operations. Under direction of the mangement performs work of considerable difficulty in implementing facilities practices and protocols and coordinating custodial and maintenance activities. Implementing and coordinating the daily cleaning activities which include coordination with the Building Manager and other Facilities staff, consultation and support of building principals and education staff, technical guidance to subordinates and semi-skilled workers and coordination with any contractors and vendors within the building. This position is responsible for cleanliness and maintenance of school and grounds assuring the safe and efficient operation. The ABM will be required to make daily inspections of the building(s) and grounds. This position requires having a vast knowledge of the Work Order System, Energy Management Program and must have good working knowledge of building structures, HVAC and ancillary equipment, including the operation of all utility systems. This position will be responsible to take charge or make appropriate assignments for corrective action and response in all immediate emergencies requiring skilled maintenance repairs.

ESSENTIAL FUNCTIONS:

- Consistently at work and on time.
- Under direct supervision of BM, assigns work to staff as required.
- Make routine inspections to determine whether work has been properly performed.
- Maintain security by checking for unlocked doors, windows and unauthorized occupants, reporting
 anything suspicious to superior.
- Assist immediate supervisor in maintenance of employee records.
- Takes charge of all emergencies, advises superiors and ensures responsible back-up is available in order to take corrective action as necessary.
- Performs and coordinates all custodial services
- Assist with coordinating maintenance service and repairs pertaining to the building(s).
- The employee is required to have good computer skills, knowledge of PC operations and software (Word processing and spreadsheet) and typing skills.
- The ability to generate work orders as requested.
- Use hand and power equipment.

- Provide for the safety of the building, its users and the staff by enforcing policies, monitoring potential safety/liability problems and assisting faculty to meet their needs.
- Responsible for the efficient operation of the school.
- Must be able to perform custodial functions including but not limited to daily routine floor cleaning and
 care, trash removal, bathroom cleaning, cafeteria cleaning, pool maintenance, change light bulbs, change
 filters, provide ground policing and maintenance including snow removal, grass cutting, grounds and
 courtyard maintenance and graffiti removal as needed.

QUALIFICATIONS:

To perform this job successfully, an individual must be able to perform each essential duty satisfactorily. The requirements listed below are representative of the knowledge, skill, and/or ability required.

- Basic knowledge of boilers, heating and air conditioning systems, electrical systems, building and grounds maintenance and minor equipment repair.
- Provide for the security of the building by following proper opening and closing procedure(s).
- Ability to read and understand; policies and procedures; various Federal, State and Local codes and regulations involving fire, safety, environmental and sanitation.
- Ability to read and interpret documents such as operating and maintenance instructions and procedure manuals.
- Ability to follow instructions, respond to direction promptly, complete tasks correctly and on time.
- Ability to approach others in a tactful manner; reacts well under pressure; treats others with respect and
 consideration regardless of their status or position; accept responsibility for own actions; follows
 through on commitments.
- Ability to write clearly and informatively; present numerical data effectively; to write routine reports and correspondences.
- Ability to add, subtract, multiply, and divide in all units of measure, using whole numbers, common fractions, and decimals.
- Ability to apply concepts such as fractions, percentages, ratios, and proportions to situations.
- Ability to set priorities and make appropriate decisions on assignments contingent upon availability of manpower.
- Ability to delegate work assignments, matching responsibilities to staff, set expectations and monitor delegated activities.
- Ability to identify and using sound judgment resolve problems in a timely manner; gather and analyzes information skillfully; develop alternative solutions.
- Uses equipment and materials properly.
- Ability to supervise and train subordinate employees.
- Ability to be physically active from light to medium type of work in various environmental conditions.
- Ability to building a positive team spirit; to build moral and group commitments to goals and objectives.
- Ability to adapt to changes in the work environment; manages competing demands; changes approach or method to best fit the situation; able to deal with frequent change, delays, or unexpected events.
- Seeks to take on increased responsibilities and take independent action.

Look for ways to improve and promote quality; demonstrate accuracy and

- thoroughness; develop and implements cost saving measures; conserve organizational resources.
- Always be willing to assist.
- Positive image and tidy appearance.

• Trained in the use of Green Cleaning products and the associated use of Green Custodial Cleaning Equipment.

EDUCATION AND/OR OTHER REQUIREMENTS:

- Completion of a High School Degree is preferred, but may be substituted by progressive equivalent job experience.
- Experience should include a well rounded background in custodial maintenance and general knowledge of heating, boilers, air conditioning, electrical and plumbing systems

ENVIRONMENTAL FACTORS:

The work environment characteristics described here are representative of those an employee encounters while performing the essential functions of this job.

- Employees must work with cleaning chemicals, and must be able to properly dilute, use and insure their safety, as well as others who come in contact with chemicals.
- Ability to perform duties both outside and inside in varying conditions including extreme heat, extreme cold and wet and/or humid, etc.

PHYSIOLOGICAL FACTORS:

The physical demands described here are representative of those that must be met by an employee to successfully perform the essential functions of this job.

- While performing the duties of this Job, the employee is regularly required to use hands and arms to operate tools and equipment; push, pull and grasp objects; talk and hear.
- Specific vision abilities required by this job include color vision, depth perception and ability to adjust focus.
- Employees must be able to lift and/or carry objects weighing up to 50 pounds and occasionally lift and/or carry objects weighing up to 75 pounds.
- Ability to establish and maintain effective working relationships with others.
- Ability to perform multiple tasks simultaneously.

NOTE:

Reasonable accommodations may be made in order to perform the essential functions. In order to meet the needs of New Haven Board of Education or its departments, employees may be assigned other duties, in addition to or in lieu of those described above, and any duties are subject to change at any time.

JOB DESCRIPTION

Job Title

Building Manager

Spec Code

Department

New Haven Board of Education Maintenance

Reports To

Custodial Supervisor & Management

Prepared By

Joseph Barbarotta

Prepared Date Approved By 7/19/11

Approved By Approved Date

JOB SUMMARY:

The Building Manager (BM) is a Board of Education Facilities Department position with a high degree of responsibility in the area of custodial and building operations. Under direction of management, performs work of considerable difficulty in implementing facilities practices and protocols and coordinating custodial and maintenance activities. Implementing and coordinating the daily activities which include consultation and support of building principals and education staff, technical guidance to subordinates and semi-skilled workers and coordination with any contractors and vendors within the building. This position is responsible for cleanliness and maintenance of school and grounds assuring the safe and efficient operation. The BM will be required to make daily inspections of the building(s) and grounds. This position requires having a vast knowledge of the Work Order System, Energy Management Program and must have good working knowledge of building structures, HVAC and ancillary equipment, including the operation of all utility systems. This position will be responsible to take charge or make appropriate assignments for corrective action and responds to all immediate emergencies requiring skilled maintenance repairs.

ESSENTIAL FUNCTIONS:

- Consistently at work and on time.
- Open building(s) and prepare them for use, maintain security when facilities are not in use by checking for unlocked doors, windows and unauthorized occupants and reporting anything suspicious to superior.
- Performs, supervises and coordinates all custodial and maintenance service and repairs pertaining to the building(s) and grounds.
- Takes charge of all emergencies, advises superiors and ensures responsible back-up is available in order to take corrective action as necessary.
- While performing the duties of this job, the employee is required to use a computer, have good knowledge of PC operations and software (Word processing and spreadsheet) and typing skills.
- Generates all work orders and oversees that such repairs are accomplished in a safe and timely manner.
- Procures all custodial supplies and performs general maintenance and upkeep of custodial equipment consistent with established protocols and procedures.
- Implements preventative maintenance programs for utility systems, custodial equipment and building maintenance.
- Maintains accurate records with regard to annual reports and inspection of equipment and general
 preventative maintenance including work assignment and over-time allowances.
- Provide for the safety of the building, its users and the staff by enforcing policies, monitoring potential safety/liability problems and assisting faculty to meet their needs.
- Responsible for the efficient operation of the school.

Must be able to perform custodial functions including but not limited to daily routine floor cleaning and
care, trash removal, bathroom cleaning, cafeteria cleaning, pool maintenance, change light bulbs, change
filters, provide ground policing and maintenance including snow removal, grass cutting, courtyard and
grounds maintenance and graffiti removal as needed.

QUALIFICATIONS:

To perform this job successfully, an individual must be able to perform each essential duty satisfactorily. The requirements listed below are representative of the knowledge, skill, and/or ability required.

- Considerable knowledge and experience of boilers, heating and air conditioning systems, electrical systems, building and grounds maintenance and minor equipment repair.
- Provide for the security of the building by following proper opening and closing procedure(s).
- Ability to read and understand; policies and procedures; various Federal, State and Local codes and regulations involving fire, safety, environmental and sanitation.
- Ability to read and interpret documents such as operating and maintenance instructions and procedure manuals.
- Ability to follow instructions, respond to management direction promptly, complete tasks correctly and on time.
- Ability to approach others in a tactful manner; reacts well under pressure; treats others with respect and
 consideration regardless of their status or position; accept responsibility for own actions; follows
 through on commitments.
- Ability to write clearly and informatively; present numerical data effectively; to write routine reports and correspondences.
- Ability to add, subtract, multiply, and divide in all units of measure, using whole numbers, common fractions, and decimals.
- Ability to apply concepts such as fractions, percentages, ratios, and proportions to situations.
- Ability to set priorities and make appropriate decisions on repairs or assignments contingent upon availability of manpower.
- Ability to delegate work assignments, matching responsibilities to staff, set expectations and monitor delegated activities.
- Ability to identify and using sound judgment resolve problems in a timely manner; gather and analyzes information skillfully; develop alternative solutions.
- Uses equipment and materials properly.
- Ability to supervise and train subordinate employees; to conduct in-service training programs in the effort of promising good safe work habits
- Ability to be physically active from light to medium type of work in various environmental conditions.
- Ability to building a positive team spirit; to build moral and group commitments to goals and objectives.
- Ability to adapt to changes in the work environment; manages competing demands; changes approach or method to best fit the situation; able to deal with frequent change, delays, or unexpected events.
- Seeks to take on increased responsibilities and take independent action.
- Look for ways to improve and promote quality; demonstrate accuracy and thoroughness; develop and implements cost saving measures; conserve organizational resources.
- Always be willing to assist.
- Positive image and tidy appearance.
- Trained in the use of Green Cleaning products and the associated use of Green Custodial Cleaning Equipment.

EDUCATION AND/OR OTHER REQUIREMENTS:

- Completion of a High School Degree is preferred, but may be substituted by progressive equivalent job experience.
- Minimum experience should be at least 3 to 5 years of supervision in the custodial operation of an institutional facility.
- Experience should include a well rounded background in custodial maintenance and general knowledge of heating, boilers, air conditioning, electrical and plumbing systems

ENVIRONMENTAL FACTORS:

The work environment characteristics described here are representative of those an employee encounters while performing the essential functions of this job.

- Employees must work with cleaning chemicals, and must be able to properly dilute, use and insure their safety, as well as others who come in contact with chemicals.
- Ability to perform duties both outside and inside in varying conditions including extreme heat, extreme cold and wet and/or humid, etc.

PHYSIOLOGICAL FACTORS:

The physical demands described here are representative of those that must be met by an employee to successfully perform the essential functions of this job.

- While performing the duties of this Job, the employee is regularly required to use hands and arms to operate tools and equipment; push, pull and grasp objects; talk and hear.
- Specific vision abilities required by this job include color vision, depth perception and ability to adjust focus.
- Employees must be able to lift and/or carry objects weighing up to 50 pounds and occasionally lift and/or carry objects weighing up to 75 pounds.
- Ability to establish and maintain effective working relationships with others.
- Ability to perform multiple tasks simultaneously.

NOTE:

Reasonable accommodations may be made in order to perform the essential functions. In order to meet the needs of New Haven Board of Education or its departments, employees may be assigned other duties, in addition to or in lieu of those described above, and any duties are subject to change at any time.

JOB DESCRIPTION

Job Title

Floater

Spec Code

Department

New Haven Board of Education Maintenance

Reports To Prepared By Building Manager Joseph Barbarotta

Prepared Date

7/19/11

Approved By Approved Date

JOB SUMMARY:

The Floater is a Board of Education Facilities Department position with a high degree of responsibility in the area of custodial and operations management. When the Building Manager (BM) or the Assistant Building Manager (ABM) is absent he performs their responsibilities as defined by their job descriptions. This includes implementing and coordinating the daily cleaning activities which include technical guidance to subordinates and semi-skilled workers. This position is responsible for the cleanliness and maintenance of the school and grounds and assuring its safe and efficient operation. The Floater works in consultation with the building principals and education staff. He/she coordinates activities with any contractors and vendors within the building. This position requires having a vast knowledge of the Work Order System, Energy Management Program and must have good working knowledge of building structures, HVAC and ancillary equipment, including the operation of all utility systems. This position will be responsible to take charge or make appropriate assignments for corrective action and response in all immediate emergencies requiring skilled maintenance repairs.

ESSENTIAL FUNCTIONS:

- Consistently at work and on time.
- Under direct supervision of management, assigns work to staff as required.
- Make routine inspections to determine whether work has been properly performed.
- Maintain security by checking for unlocked doors, windows and unauthorized occupants, reporting
 anything suspicious to superior.
- Assist immediate supervisor in maintenance of employee records.
- Takes charge of all emergencies, advises superiors and ensures responsible back-up is available in order to take corrective action as necessary.
- Performs, supervises and coordinates all custodial services
- Assist with coordinating maintenance service and repairs pertaining to the building(s).
- The employee is required to have good computer skills, knowledge of PC operations and software (Word processing and spreadsheet) and typing skills.
- The ability to generate work orders as requested.
- Use hand and power equipment.

- Provide for the safety of the building, its users and the staff by enforcing policies, monitoring potential safety/liability problems and assisting faculty to meet their needs.
- Responsible for the efficient operation of the school.
- Perform all custodial cleaning functions.
- Responsible for custodial functions including but not limited to daily routine floor cleaning and care, trash
 removal, bathroom cleaning, cafeteria cleaning, pool maintenance, change light bulbs, change HVAC
 filters, provide grounds and courtyard policing and maintenance, snow removal, grass cutting, and graffiti
 removal as needed.

QUALIFICATIONS:

To perform this job successfully, an individual must be able to perform each essential duty satisfactorily. The requirements listed below are representative of the knowledge, skill, and/or ability required.

- Basic knowledge of boilers, heating and air conditioning systems, electrical systems, building and grounds maintenance and minor equipment repair.
- Provide for the security of the building by following proper opening and closing procedure(s).
- Ability to read and understand; policies and procedures; various Federal, State and Local codes and regulations involving fire, safety, environmental and sanitation.
- Ability to read and interpret documents such as operating and maintenance instructions and procedure manuals.
- Ability to follow instructions, respond to direction promptly, complete tasks correctly and on time.
- Ability to approach others in a tactful manner; reacts well under pressure; treats others with respect and
 consideration regardless of their status or position; accept responsibility for own actions; follows
 through on commitments.
- Ability to write clearly and informatively; present numerical data effectively; to write routine reports and correspondences.
- Ability to add, subtract, multiply, and divide in all units of measure, using whole numbers, common fractions, and decimals.
- Ability to apply concepts such as fractions, percentages, ratios, and proportions to situations.
- Ability to set priorities and make appropriate decisions on assignments contingent upon availability of manpower.
- Ability to delegate work assignments, matching responsibilities to staff, set expectations and monitor delegated activities.
- Ability to identify and using sound judgment resolve problems in a timely manner; gather and analyzes information skillfully; develop alternative solutions.
- Uses equipment and materials properly.
- Ability to supervise and train subordinate employees.
- Ability to be physically active from light to medium type of work in various environmental conditions.
- Ability to building a positive team spirit; to build moral and group commitments to goals and objectives.
- Ability to adapt to changes in the work environment; manages competing demands; changes approach or method to best fit the situation; able to deal with frequent change, delays, or unexpected events.
- Seeks to take on increased responsibilities and take independent action.
- Look for ways to improve and promote quality; demonstrate accuracy and thoroughness; develop and implements cost saving measures; conserve organizational resources.
- Always be willing to assist.
- Positive image and tidy appearance.